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                  GOVERNMENT OF
            THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

                    + + + + +

          ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE REGULATION
              ADMINISTRATION BOARD

                    + + + + +

                 PUBLIC HEARING

                    + + + + +
__________________________
                          :
IN THE MATTER OF:         : 
                          :
R&J Liquors, Inc., t/a    :
Town Square Gourmet       :
4418 MacArthur Blvd., N.W.:
                          : Show Cause
License No. 78664         : Hearing
Retailer A                :
Case No. 12-251-00107     :
__________________________:

                  Wednesday,
                  January 16, 2013
                  ABRA Hearing Room
                  Suite 400 South
                  Reeves Municipal Center
                  2000 - 14th Street, N.W.

                  Washington, DC  20009

            The above-entitled matter convened
at 1:44 p.m. before the District of Columbia
Alcoholic Beverage Regulation Administration
Board.
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BEFORE:

      RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson

      NICK ALBERTI, Member

      DONALD C. BROOKS, Member

      HERMAN JONES, Member

      MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

     The transcript constitutes the minutes

from the Public Hearing held on January 16,

2013.
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T A B L E  O F  C O N T E N T S

Witness        Direct Cross Redirect Recross

OFR William

Morrison          12    29     42      40

SGT Mark White    44

Detective Aaron

Bailey            67

Investigator

Erin Mathieson    78   103

Investigator

Tyrone Lawson    114

Richard Kim      124   128

Exhibits:             Marked   Received

Government 1         15        16

Government 2         19        25

Government 3         82        84

Government 4         87        90
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1               P R O C E E D I N G S

2                                        1:44 p.m.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good

4 afternoon.  We're ready to start our afternoon

5 calendar.  The first case on the calendar is

6 Case No. 12-251-00107, Town Square Gourmet,

7 located at 4418 MacArthur Boulevard, N.W., in

8 ANC 3D.  Would the parties please come

9 forward, take a seat at the table?

10           MR. RIVERO:  Good afternoon, Board

11 members.  Fernando Rivero for the District of

12 Columbia.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, good

14 afternoon.

15           (Pause.)

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  When you're

17 ready, if you would introduce yourselves for

18 the record, please?

19           MR. SHIN:  (off mic) I'm James.  I'm

20 a personal --

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  You're

22 James who?
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1           MR. SHIN:  Shin, S-H-I-N.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  S-H-I-N, okay. 

3           MR. SHIN:  I'm his personal

4 representative.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What does that

6 mean?

7           MR. SHIN:  I'm one of his friends

8 and I'm an advisor for him.  I'm going to

9 translate, okay?

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, you're

11 going to help on the translating as well.

12           MR. SHIN:  I'm going to translate

13 for him.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, okay. 

15 Wait one second.  One second, please.

16           (Off record comments.)

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, I'm

18 sorry.  Your name?

19           MR. KIM:  (off mic) Richard Kim.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Kim, okay.

21           MR. KIM:  I'm the owner.

22           MR. KIM:  You're the owner, and you
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1 are --

2           MS. OH: (off mic) I'm Sophia Oh,

3 Interpreter.

4           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Could you speak up

5 please?

6           MS. OH:  I'm Sophia Oh, Interpreter.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I'm

8 going to swear you in as the Interpreter. 

9 Just a minute.

10           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Gentlemen, it's

11 okay to be seated, and in fact it's helpful,

12 because the mic's closer to you that way.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is this Korean?

14           MS. OH:  Yes.

15           [INTERPRETER SWORN.]

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and Mr.

17 Shin may have some communications in

18 translating, but you are the official

19 translator?

20           THE INTERPRETER:  That's right.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and Mr.

22 Kim, will Mr. Kim be representing himself in
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1 the proceedings, with respect to any cross-

2 examination or questions of witnesses, things

3 that an attorney would do if he had an

4 attorney?

5           THE INTERPRETER:  He doesn't have an

6 attorney.  He just have a personal

7 representative.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand

9 that.  So I want to make clear then that I

10 understand what the personal representative

11 may do, because I understood first that he was

12 going to help with the translating. 

13           And before we start, I just want

14 everybody to be clear, who is going to be

15 making any arguments for Mr. Kim, whether it's

16 Mr. Kim or whether Mr. Shin is going to be

17 acting in that role, because just one or the

18 other can do that.  So I want to make sure I

19 know who it is.

20           MR. KIM:  [Through Interpreter] Mr.

21 Shin has helped, and take care of this case

22 since beginning.  So he give him, Mr. Kim give



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 8

1 to Mr. Shin the authorization to speaking.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you,

3 do you understand -- so you will make any

4 argument for Mr. Shin?

5           MR. SHIN:  I'm not allowed to.  I

6 can't speak for --

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's just that

8 we can't have both of you.  Like I can't have

9 Mr. Kim making arguments through Ms. Oh, and

10 then you also doing something else.  

11           MR. SHIN:  Oh, okay.  I will do the

12 whole case.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, all

14 right.  Okay.  Except when unless he's a

15 witness.  So okay.  We'll see how that goes. 

16 All right, Mr. Fernandez.  Do we have any

17 preliminary matters in this case before we

18 start?

19           MR. RIVERO:  The government is

20 prepared to move forward.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then I'm

22 going to turn to you, then, to call your case.
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1           MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.

3           MR. RIVERO:  We're here today in the

4 Show Cause matter of R&J Liquors, trading as

5 Town Square Gourmet.  Hopefully my voice is a

6 little better this time around, because I'm

7 not 100 percent yet.  So I'll do what I can.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me just

9 stop right here, because I realize that maybe

10 Mr. Kim doesn't know the order of procedure,

11 how it's going to be laid out.  So I think we

12 ought to pause for a minute and just do that,

13 and Mr. Shin.

14           So first, the government will make

15 an opening statement, and then you will have

16 an opportunity also to make an opening

17 statement, which is not evidence.  It's just 

18 a description of what your case will show, and

19 you don't have to do an opening statement but

20 you can.

21           Then the government goes first with

22 presenting the case.  The government will put
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1 on its witnesses.  You'll have a chance to

2 cross-examine the witness, and the Board also

3 will have a chance to ask questions, and then

4 you will do your case, and the same thing will

5 apply.  

6           And then basically the government

7 has an opportunity to do what's called

8 redirect, to ask a few more questions, and

9 then they'll be closing arguments by both

10 parties, which could be this is what we have

11 shown.  This is the evidence we have.

12           Okay, so your arguments are not

13 evidence, but they tell us what the evidence

14 showed.  Evidence is witnesses or any

15 documents that you have.  Okay.  So if you

16 have any questions along the way, you can ask

17 also.  All right.  We're ready to go, then,

18 with the government's case.  Thank you.

19           MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  We're here

20 in the Show Cause matter concerning Town

21 Square Gourmet, located at 4418 MacArthur

22 Boulevard, N.W. in Washington, D.C.  The Show
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1 Cause Notice that was issued in this matter

2 concerns the charge that the licensee

3 permitted the sale of an alcoholic beverage to

4 a person under the age of 21 years, in

5 violation of D.C. Official Code 25-781, 2001

6 edition, and furthermore, failed to take steps

7 reasonably necessary to determine whether a

8 person to whom the alcoholic beverage sold was

9 of legal drinking age, in violation of D.C.

10 Official Code 25-783, 2001 edition.

11           It's our belief that a preponderance

12 of the evidence today, based on the testimony

13 of our witnesses and documents introduced,

14 will show that the licensee did in fact permit

15 the same of alcoholic beverages to a minor,

16 and that such a sale was in fact willful,

17 given the prior incidents involving the

18 Maryland police.

19           The government is ready to call its

20 first witness, and I would call Officer

21 William Morrison.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Let
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1 me just see if the licensee has any opening

2 statement.

3           MR. RIVERO:  Yes.

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have an

5 opening statement?

6           MR. SHIN:  (off mic)  No.  He

7 doesn't have one right now.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, that's

9 fine.  You can also make an opening statement

10 at the beginning of your case, if you decide

11 to, when it's your turn.  All right, Mr.

12 Rivero.  Good afternoon. 

13 Whereupon,

14 OFFICER WILLIAM MORRISON

15 was called as a witness and, having been first

16 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

17 follows:

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

19 you.  Have a seat.

20 DIRECT EXAMINATION

21           BY MR. RIVERA:

22      Q    Good afternoon, sir.  Would you go
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1 ahead and state your name for the record?

2      A    I'm Officer William R. Morrison,

3 Montgomery County Police Department, located

4 in Montgomery County, Maryland.

5      Q    Officer Morrison, how long have you

6 been a police officer with Maryland?

7      A    I've been a police officer in

8 Montgomery County for 28 years.

9      Q    Okay.  Officer Morrison, are

10 familiar with the establishment known as Town

11 Square Gourmet?

12      A    Yes, I am.

13      Q    And how is it that you came to be

14 familiar with this establishment?

15      A    Towards the end of November, we were

16 notified by a parent of a BCC High School

17 student, that said that this establishment was

18 selling alcohol to subjects who were under the

19 age of 21.

20      Q    November of what year sir?

21      A    That was 2011. 

22      Q    Okay.
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1      A    At about the same time, some

2 underaged drinking parties that were totally

3 unrelated to anything, we were getting word

4 from kids that this was a good place to go to

5 purchase alcohol.

6           As a result of this information,

7 myself, Sergeant Mark White and Detective

8 Aaron Bailey went down in plainclothes on an

9 afternoon, just so we could see one, where

10 this establishment was and take a look at the

11 establishment, to verify that one, it did

12 exist and if we needed to look into it, what

13 our operation would be.

14           MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  Let me stop you

15 right there, Officer Morrison.  I would like

16 to go ahead and show you now a copy of a

17 document, and a copy of this document is

18 marked Government Exhibit 1 for

19 identification, a copy of which was provided

20 to the Respondent, and copies are available

21 for Board members as well.  Tell me what that

22 looks like to you.
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1                     (Whereupon, the document

2                     referred to was marked for

3                     identification as

4                     Government Exhibit 1.) 

5           THE WITNESS:  This is a copy of the

6 citation, or one of the citations that we

7 issued to subjects leaving that establishment.

8           BY MR. RIVERA:

9      Q    Okay.  This is a photocopy, right?

10      A    This is a copy, yes.

11      Q    And would you say this is an

12 accurate copy of the actual citation?

13      A    Yes, it is.

14           MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  The government

15 would like to move Exhibit 1, which is a copy

16 of a citation, into evidence at this time.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  I

18 just need to take a look at it, and are there

19 any objections by the licensee? 

20           MR. SHIN:  No.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then

22 this is admitted as Government's Exhibit No.
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1 1.

2                     (Whereupon, the document

3                     referred to as Government

4                     Exhibit 1 was received in

5                     evidence.)

6           BY MR. RIVERA:

7      Q    Thank you.  Officer Morrison, what

8 was the date of that citation?

9      A    The date on the citation is January

10 6, 2012.

11      Q    Okay, and on that date, were you

12 present in the area of Town Square Gourmet?

13      A    Yes, I was.

14      Q    Okay.  Now if you look at the

15 citation here in the paragraph, it indicates

16 that Morrison observed occupants of a vehicle?

17      A    That's correct.

18      Q    Okay.  Why don't you tell us what

19 this refers to?

20      A    On this particular night, I was down

21 in front of the establishment in an unmarked

22 police vehicle, parked directly across from
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1 it, so I could clearly watch the

2 establishment.  I was in plain clothes, and I

3 had uniformed officers in marked police cars

4 at the county line.

5           So if I saw a violation, I would

6 actually follow that vehicle into Montgomery

7 County, at which time we would then stop the

8 vehicle and determine if a violation of law

9 was occurring.  

10           On this particular night, January 6,

11 at approximately 9:30 p.m., I observed a

12 subject go into the establishment.  They

13 appeared to be under 21.  I observed a

14 transaction take place, and I observed the

15 defendant to come out or this defendant on the

16 citation to come out with a bottle of vodka.

17           As a result of the transaction that

18 occurred at the establishment, I then followed

19 the vehicle back out to Montgomery County.  I

20 notified Corporal Augustine, who was the

21 corporal who actually initiated the traffic

22 stop at my request in his marked police car,
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1 and actually obtained a pace of 45 miles an

2 hour in a 35 mile an hour zone.

3           The vehicle was stopped, and as a

4 result, he stopped the vehicle in the area of

5 the 6700 block of Goldsboro Road in Bethesda. 

6 He approached the vehicle, asked for ID from

7 the subjects inside.  There were two people

8 inside the vehicle, both of which were under

9 21.

10           I then walked up in my plain

11 clothes, standing a distance away, just to

12 watch what was going on.  When Corporal

13 Augustine got the information and came back,

14 I told him the rest of what I had observed,

15 the violation.

16           He confirmed that they were under

17 21.  I then went up, talked to the passenger,

18 who was actually the person who had actually

19 purchased the alcohol, asked him how old he

20 was.  I asked him for his fake ID.  He stated

21 to me that he did not have a fake ID.  I asked

22 him if he had been carded or asked for ID at
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1 the establishment that he had just purchased

2 the alcohol from.

3           He stated that he had never been

4 asked for ID and that he doesn't show ID when

5 he goes in there.  As a result of all that,

6 both of those subjects who were in the vehicle

7 were charged with possession of alcohol by

8 subjects under the age of 21.

9           MR. RIVERO:  Okay, thank you.  I

10 want to go ahead and show you another

11 document, Officer Morrison, and that document

12 is marked Government Exhibit 2 for

13 identification, a copy of which is shared with

14 Respondent, and copies are available for Board

15 members as well.  I'd like for you to tell me

16 what that document looks like, please.

17                     (Whereupon, the document

18                     referred to was marked for

19                     identification as

20                     Government Exhibit 2.) 

21           THE WITNESS:  This is another copy

22 of a citation that was issued by myself on
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1 another night of January 13th, 2012.  

2           BY MR. RIVERA:

3      Q    Is that an accurate copy of the

4 citation that you actually issued?

5      A    It is.

6           MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  The government

7 would move Exhibit 2 into evidence at this

8 time, the second citation.

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any objections?

10           MR. SHIN:  That's fine.

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Madam Chair, just

13 an administrative matter.  I want to make sure

14 that the licensee is comfortable with the

15 interpretation that's being provided, because

16 it isn't being word for word.

17           I just want to make sure that we

18 have an affirmation that he's comfortable with

19 the proceedings as they are progressing here,

20 because I haven't seen a lot of interpretation

21 going on.  So Ms. Oh, if you would translate

22 to Mr. -- I'm sorry --
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Kim.

2           MEMBER ALBERTI:  --Mr. Kim what I

3 just said.

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  My

5 understanding, and correct me if I'm wrong, is

6 that Mr. Shin is acting as his personal

7 representative, similar to the capacity of an

8 attorney.  So I'm not sure why this -- that's

9 why we're not getting all this translation,

10 because Mr. Shin is understanding everything.

11           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I need an

12 affirmation from either Mr. Shin or Mr. Kim,

13 that that -- we have an interpreter here, and

14 I was led to believe that the interpreter was

15 going to interpret the proceedings for Mr.

16 Kim.

17           If that's not going to occur, when

18 I'd like to hear it from the parties

19 themselves what's acceptable to them.  So Mr.

20 Shin, maybe you could speak to that, since you

21 are the representative of Mr. Kim.

22           MR. SHIN:  Yes sir.
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1           MEMBER ALBERTI:  So is it necessary

2 for Ms. Oh to interpret as we go along what's

3 being said?

4           MR. SHIN:  Right.  I mean I fully

5 understand that, and I think since she's here,

6 official interpreter, she can explain to him. 

7 But I know, I understand.  I'm observing every

8 single what they say.

9           MEMBER ALBERTI:  My question is it

10 necessary for her to explain --

11           MR. SHIN:  Yes.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  As we go along

13 what's just transpired, because we just had a

14 lot of testimony, and there was no

15 translation.  So do you understand my concern?

16           MR. SHIN:  I understand.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So I'm

18 expecting to hear, to see or at least the

19 appearance, I don't understand Korean, but at

20 least I would have the appearance that she's

21 summarizing what's transpiring at the witness

22 stand.
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1           MR. SHIN:  I understand.

2           (Off record discussion.)

3           MR. SHIN:  Okay, we got it.

4           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, thank you.

5           MR. RIVERO:  (off mic) And I'll just

6 take care of the problem by stopping at some

7 point, to allow the translation.

8           MEMBER ALBERTI:  I would very much

9 appreciate that, Mr. Rivero.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yeah, Mr.

11 Jones.

12           MEMBER JONES:  Is it Mr. Chin?

13           MR. SHIN:  Yes sir, Shin.

14           MEMBER JONES:  Shin, I'm sorry. 

15 Shin.  You responded saying "we got it."

16           MR. SHIN:  Yeah.  I understood what

17 he was saying.  

18           MEMBER JONES:  We got it?  What does

19 "we got it mean"?  Does that mean what Mr.

20 Alberti said is true?

21           MR. SHIN:  No.  I said I got it. 

22 I'm sorry.
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1           MEMBER JONES:  What does that mean?

2           MR. SHIN:  I understand what he

3 means, he's saying that he will transfer to

4 whatever we discuss in the trial from here is

5 explained to him.  I understand I'm

6 representing for him, so I said she doesn't

7 have to necessarily explain to him, because

8 I'm the representative to him.  So we have a

9 little thing, an understanding is I can do --

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which is it

11 that you want to proceed?  Which way?

12           MR. SHIN:  I will represent for him. 

13 So I will understand what they're saying here. 

14 But I don't mind just explain back to him

15 what's going on.

16           MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  So you're the

17 guy.  You're the representative?

18           MR. SHIN:  Yes.

19           MEMBER JONES:  And you are speaking

20 on behalf of this licensee, and that is

21 understood by the individual seated to your

22 left?



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 25

1           MR. SHIN:  Yes sir.

2           MEMBER JONES:  Okay, thank you.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So my

4 understanding is we're going to take a little

5 more time, though, for translations.

6           MR. RIVERO:  Yes.  I'll just stop at

7 some points.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.         

9           MR. RIVERO:  The exhibit was

10 admitted into evidence?

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not sure. 

12 I think I asked you whether there was an

13 objection.  There was no objection.  So okay. 

14 If there's any uncertainty, Exhibit 2 has been

15 admitted into evidence.

16                     (Whereupon, the document

17                     referred to as Government

18                     Exhibit 2 was received in

19                     evidence.) 

20           BY MR. RIVERA:

21      Q    All right.  I would like you to 

22 take a look at Exhibit 2 and tell me what date
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1 this citation was written.

2      A    This citation was issued on the 13th 

3 day of January, 2012, at approximately 7:30

4 p.m.

5      Q    And who issued the citation?

6      A    I actually issued this citation.

7      Q    Okay, and tell us what happened that

8 night of the 13th, that caused you to issue

9 the citation?

10      A    On this particular night, I was

11 again watching the establishment.  I was

12 seated in my unmarked police car across the

13 street, watching the establishment, watching

14 underaged subjects go in and out of the

15 establishment.

16           I would then follow them back into

17 Montgomery County and have uniformed officers 

18 pull the vehicle over. 

19      Q    What happened on this night in

20 particular?

21      A    On this night, I observed the back

22 seat passenger of this vehicle go into the
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1 establishment, make a purchase.  The person

2 appeared to be under 21.  I observed the

3 subject to come out with a fifth of Smirnoff

4 vodka.  

5      Q    Okay, continue.

6      A    He then placed it in the back seat

7 where he was seated.  They got back in the car

8 and they began driving off back to Montgomery

9 County.

10      Q    Continue.

11      A    I followed that vehicle out of D.C.

12 into Montgomery County, and in the area of

13 River Road and Capital Crest Trail, which is 

14 located in Montgomery County, Bethesda,

15 Maryland, Officer Phillips was in a marked

16 police car and assisting me, and I asked him

17 to stop this vehicle.

18      Q    Continue.

19      A    At the time of the traffic stop,

20 Officer Phillips approached on the driver's

21 side.  I approached on the passenger side of

22 the vehicle.  We asked the occupants of the
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1 vehicle for identification.  They produced

2 good Maryland driver's license, all of which

3 were vertical, showing that they were all

4 under 21.

5           All of them acknowledged that they

6 were under 21.  I asked the back seat

7 passenger, the gentleman who had gone in and

8 actually purchased the alcohol, I said let me

9 see your fake ID.  He stated to me that he did

10 not have a fake ID.  A search of the vehicle

11 and a search of the defendant produced no fake

12 ID, and he stated to me that he did not need

13 a fake ID to purchase alcohol in that

14 establishment.

15           As a result of my observations,

16 recovery of the alcohol, the subjects being

17 under 21, all occupants of the vehicle,

18 including the citation you have in front of

19 you, were issued charges of possession of

20 alcohol by somebody under the age of 21.

21           MR. RIVERO:  Thank you, Officer

22 Morrison.  I have no further questions of the
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1 witness at this time, Board members.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  Mr.

3 Shin, do you have some questions, based on the

4 testimony that was just heard?  Okay.

5 CROSS EXAMINATION

6           MR. SHIN:  Officer, my name is James

7 Shin.  I just have a question when you were

8 doing all of the things.  So you are

9 Montgomery County police officer, and you

10 heard from somebody saying somebody's buying

11 hard liquor underage in downtown D.C.

12           So you were trying to catch those

13 people.  You crossed the state line, come all

14 the way to D.C., wait for the people who buy 

15 liquor.  How would you --

16           MR. RIVERO:  I'm going to have to

17 object, because I don't know that a question

18 requires the paraphrasing of testimony to this

19 large extent.  If there's a question, there

20 need to be a question.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Shin, yeah. 

22 The basic rules are that you can ask
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1 questions, but not -- you don't give testimony

2 or too much narrative.  If you need a little

3 bit, it's okay.  But that was a lot.

4           BY MR. SHIN:

5      Q    So based on your waiting and you

6 wait for a while.  Have you ever seen them

7 stop any place?  I mean, what I'm saying while

8 you're following the car, the vehicle is in

9 your sight all 100 percent?

10      A    That's correct.  I would follow them

11 directly out.

12      Q    So you never seen anybody stop by,

13 you know, to stop at them, drop somewhere, go

14 somewhere?

15      A    No.  The subjects I observed, the

16 underage people that buy the alcohol, I would

17 follow them out.  They never stopped anywhere

18 else, except for the one we stopped them going

19 into Montgomery County.

20      Q    Last question.  When you asked them 

21 for ID, did you search them for any extra ID

22 they have?
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1      A    Yes, I did.  Every time that we

2 stopped the vehicle, we would search the

3 vehicle, the passenger part of the vehicle,

4 along with that person, to verify that did not

5 have a fake ID.  At no time did we find on an

6 of the citations that we ever wrote that, did

7 we ever find a fake ID.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 

9 Board questions?

10           MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes.  Thank you,

11 Madam Chair.  Officer Morrison, you indicated

12 that you observed the young man leaving the

13 liquor store with a bottle of vodka?

14           THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

15           MEMBER BROOKS:  Yes, okay, and was

16 that vodka bottle in a bag, or was it just

17 open in his hand?

18           THE WITNESS:  Which event are you

19 referring to?

20           MEMBER BROOKS:  The first one.

21           THE WITNESS:  The first one actually

22 was -- actually both of them, these were just
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1 in their hand.  They carried it right out. 

2 Neither of them had bags.

3           MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay, thank you. 

4 Thank you, Madam Chair.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other Board

6 questions?  Mr. Silverstein.

7           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Go ahead.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti.

9           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Officer Morrison,

10 just and I probably have this on the record,

11 but approximately how far from the Montgomery

12 County line is this establishment?

13           THE WITNESS:  I want to say it's

14 about 2-1/2, 3 miles.  Don't quote me on that.

15           MEMBER ALBERTI:  And it's on -- the

16 road that this is on leads directly into

17 Montgomery County?  

18           THE WITNESS:  That's correct.  It's

19 MacArthur Boulevard.

20           MEMBER ALBERTI:  And did they

21 traverse, yeah, MacArthur Boulevard into

22 Montgomery County?
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1           THE WITNESS:  Depending on who it

2 was.  We would actually -- well, we found two

3 ways.  One was straight back in MacArthur

4 Boulevard, or they would go up by Sibley

5 Hospital, and come out by the circle there at

6 Western Avenue, up that way.

7           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

8           THE WITNESS:  So those were the two

9 that we mainly saw.

10           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, all right. 

11 Just out of curiosity, did you make any effort

12 to make the store aware that, after the first

13 one that you had observed --

14           THE WITNESS:  I did not.  What I did

15 was I contacted D.C. Police.  Originally, when

16 we were given the information, we wanted to

17 verify it first.

18           We had no idea what the extent of

19 the problem was at this establishment, and as

20 soon as we did, we notified D.C. Police, and

21 it took a couple of weeks for everybody to

22 come together and work something out, where we
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1 could work together.

2           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.  I have

3 no further questions.  Thank you for coming

4 today.

5           THE WITNESS:  Thank you.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

7 Silverstein.

8           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Officer

9 Morrison, thank you for your service.  What,

10 how much of a continuing pattern was this? 

11 How many citations were issued by your

12 Department?

13           MR. RIVERO:  If I may, the

14 government has witnesses to proffer that kind

15 of evidence. 

16           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Very well.

17           MR. RIVERO:  This witness has been

18 offered o for these two particular instances,

19 which are in the government's charging

20 documents.

21           So I have an obligation to back up

22 what I say in the charging document.  This
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1 witness is offered for that purpose only.  I

2 have additional witnesses to provide further

3 background.

4           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Very well.  I

5 will withdraw that question.  Did the

6 individuals that you stopped say anything at

7 all about the ease of obtaining the alcohol at

8 this establishment?

9           THE WITNESS:  Yes, that they did not

10 need ID, that they never needed to show ID,

11 and that we found out that from everybody that

12 this was the place to go.

13           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  They all

14 essentially knew?

15           THE WITNESS:  Yes, that this was the

16 place to go to purchase alcohol if you were

17 under 21.

18           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  And the ages of

19 -- well, these are these people.  So I have no

20 further questions.  Thank you.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones.

22           MEMBER JONES:  (off mic)  Thank you,
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1 Madam Chair.  Just for clarification purposes,

2 I think you mentioned on one of the stops that

3 you were involved in, I can't remember which

4 one it was, the first or second one, you

5 indicated one of the individuals said "I never

6 had to produce ID when I go here," here being

7 this Town --

8           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

9           MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Did they give

10 you any indication or did you ask specifically

11 how many times in the past they had been, or

12 was it sufficient for you just that he said in

13 the past, he never had to produce it?

14           THE WITNESS:  I never specifically

15 asked him how many times he'd been there.

16           MEMBER JONES:  Right.

17           THE WITNESS:  The one gentleman, and

18 I noticed his name's crossed out, was received

19 three citations during a six week period

20 coming from that establishment.

21           MEMBER JONES:  Okay.  Coming from

22 that establishment.  He was caught coming from
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1 that establishment at least three times?

2           THE WITNESS:  Three times, by us.

3           MEMBER JONES:  By you.  Okay, thank

4 you.  Thank you, Madam Chair.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're welcome. 

6 I just have a couple of follow-up questions on

7 that.  You just mentioned a six week period. 

8 Is that the period in which you were watching

9 this establishment?

10           THE WITNESS:  I'd say six weeks.  It

11 was somewhere between six and eight weeks.  It

12 was during our holiday season task force,

13 where we actually come together and

14 specifically look for underage drinking

15 problems and DUIs.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So did you

17 actually watch this establishment for six to

18 eight weeks?

19           THE WITNESS:  It was not every

20 night.  It was just a case of whenever we had

21 free time, that we could go down there and

22 watch that establishment.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and also,

2 you made reference to the place being known as

3 "the place to go"?

4           THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

6 know for how long a period of time it was the

7 place to go?

8           THE WITNESS:  I do not know, but

9 from the volume of kids that we saw going in

10 there, I would say that it had been pretty

11 well known for an extensive period of time,

12 because we had no idea when we went in there

13 the very first time, how many people were

14 going down there.

15           As a matter of fact, I never saw an

16 adult any night I went in, was down there, go

17 into this establishment to purchase alcohol. 

18           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  That again

19 please?

20           THE WITNESS:  I never saw anybody

21 that appeared to be an adult go in and

22 purchase alcohol from this establishment.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I'm

2 finished, because I think that you would be

3 guessing then, if you were to say, you know,

4 how long a period of time.

5           THE WITNESS:  I have no idea.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, okay. 

7 I'm finished.

8           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Very quick, Officer

9 Morrison.  So how did you -- how did you come

10 to initiate this investigation?

11           THE WITNESS:  Through the complaints

12 that we had received.

13           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  From

14 Maryland individuals, from Marylanders?

15           THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

16           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, thank you.

17           MR. RIVERO:  The government does

18 have witnesses to provide further background. 

19 This witness is proffered specifically for the

20 two instances that are stated in the

21 government's charging document.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 40

1 other questions?

2           (No response.)

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How many

4 witnesses do you have?  I forgot to ask.

5           MR. RIVERO:  Four.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Four, okay.  Do

7 you have any witnesses?

8           MR. SHIN:  He say he have last

9 question, right.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yeah.  Do you

11 have -- okay.  Do you have a question based on

12 the Board's questions?

13           MEMBER ALBERTI:  I guess Mr. Rivero

14 has to go -- you get to --

15           MR. RIVERO:  Redirect after

16 everybody has done their questioning.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.

18 RECROSS EXAMINATION

19           BY MR. SHIN:

20      Q    (off mic) I mean so we understand

21 you had this, you know, alcohol, and you sure

22 they are for get from Town Square store?  He
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1 has never seen any receipts showing that it's

2 from that store.

3      A    I never -- I don't know of any

4 receipts that were ever seized.  What we

5 observed was somebody walk into this place,

6 without any alcohol, make the transaction,

7 walk out with alcohol, and that's when we

8 stopped them in Montgomery County.

9      Q    So you sure when they drive the car

10 there, you saw the car there and no alcohol

11 ever in their car?

12      A    What we observed to go, come out of

13 the establishment, we recovered from the

14 vehicles.

15      Q    What I want to make sure is that it

16 was only things that come from my store, or is

17 something else was there before?  There's no

18 receipt saying it's purchased from here. The

19 only thing we know is that the officer saw it.

20 It could be 7-Up --

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, we're not

22 -- argument is for later.  But for
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1 clarification purposes, it sounds like your

2 testimony is you don't have receipts that you

3 actually saw, for instance, a bottle of vodka

4 carried out of that store, and then in the car

5 was that same bottle of vodka that you saw?

6           THE WITNESS:  That's correct.

7           MR. SHIN:  It was an empty car when

8 they drive the car.  Maybe it was something

9 else was there before.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So we'll

11 hear that argument later.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, I'm going to

13 ask a follow-up question real quick.  Excuse

14 me.  I'm sorry.  I'm out of turn, my fault,

15 excuse me.  I withdraw.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You're

17 finished with your questions?  

18           MR. SHIN:  Yes.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

20 Rivero, do you have some redirect?

21           MR. RIVERO:  Yes.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

2           BY MR. RIVERA:

3      Q    On these two instances to which you

4 testified today, did any of the minors

5 involved deny that they had purchased the

6 alcohol at this establishment, Town Square

7 Gourmet?

8      A    No.

9      Q    Did any of them say or give you any

10 story that this alcohol came from anywhere in

11 the world other than Town Square Gourmet?

12      A    No, they did not.

13           MR. RIVERO:  Thank you, Officer

14 Morrison.

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

16           MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I ask one

17 question?

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want to

19 start another round of questions?  If you do -

20 -

21           MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, actually never

22 mind.  I'll hold my questions for the next
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1 witness.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, all

3 right.  Then thank you very much.

4           THE WITNESS:  Thank you.  Can I step

5 down?

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

7           (Witness excused.)

8           MR. RIVERO:  The government will

9 call Sergeant White.

10 Whereupon,

11 SGT MARK WHITE

12 was called as a witness and, having been first

13 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

14 follows:

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

16 you.

17 DIRECT EXAMINATION

18           BY MR. RIVERA:

19      Q    Good afternoon.  Could you state

20 your first and last name for the record,

21 please?

22      A    Sergeant Mark White.
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1      Q    Sergeant White, what is your

2 occupation?

3      A    I am a sergeant with the Montgomery

4 County Police Department.  I am in charge with

5 the Alcohol Initiative Section within our

6 Traffic Division.

7      Q    How long have you been with the

8 Metropolitan, the Maryland Police Department?

9      A    I've been with Montgomery County

10 Police for 18 years.

11      Q    Okay, and you indicate you are in

12 the charge of the Alcohol Division?

13      A    Alcohol Initiative Section, yes.

14      Q    Okay.  Give me a little feedback or

15 a little description of what that means.

16      A    The Alcohol Initiative Section is

17 within the Traffic Division, and our

18 responsibilities are enforcing the driving

19 under the influence laws within the state of

20 Maryland, in Montgomery County, as well as

21 underaged drinking within Montgomery County.

22           We also handle the educational
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1 aspects of alcohol education within the

2 schools for underage.

3      Q    Okay.  Sergeant White, are you

4 familiar with the establishment known as Town

5 Square Gourmet?

6      A    Yes, I am.

7      Q    And how is it that you are familiar

8 with this establishment?

9      A    Towards the end of November 2011, we

10 received information from a concerned parent

11 at Bethesda Chevy Chase High School.  That

12 parent advised that her child had friends, as

13 well as the child herself, had purchased

14 alcohol there, and that that establishment was

15 the establishment that a lot of kids were

16 going to to purchase their alcohol.

17      Q    When you received that information,

18 then what did you do?

19      A    When we received that information,

20 the following week, myself and two other

21 officers went down to the establishment in

22 plain clothes.  We parked out in front of the
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1 establishment, looked at the area, looked at

2 the community, looked at the establishment,

3 actually went into the establishment. 

4      Q    One moment.  Continue.

5      A    Actually went into the establishment

6 and made a purchase of a soda.  We realized

7 that there was this activity going on, that

8 there were two directions out.  One would be 

9 down into the city, down into the District,

10 and the other one would be out MacArthur

11 Boulevard, back into Montgomery County.

12           We decided to take a look at it that

13 night, and we set up Officer Morrison and

14 myself and Detective Bailey were the three

15 that did any plain clothes activity, and that

16 night we set up on that establishment.

17      Q    Okay.  I would like to ask you a

18 little bit more about your reaction to 

19 information and receipt from the parent.  Was

20 that the only information that you received

21 concerning activity at this establishment?

22      A    No.  We had actually received other
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1 information.  One of our job descriptions is

2 to handle these underaged drinking parties,

3 and we had started getting information,

4 hearing about this establishment at these

5 parties when we would -- we'd break up the

6 party and cite the students.

7           We'd have conversations about where

8 they were getting alcohol from, and this,

9 around that same time period, the Market

10 started coming up in our conversations.

11      Q    Now in your response, you indicated

12 part of your job is to deal with this area. 

13 How organized was your response to this

14 information?  Would you give us a little bit

15 of background about that?

16      A    Under, during that time period, it

17 was the end of November, we were within the

18 holiday.  I was running the holiday task

19 force, where we have -- at that point, we had

20 ten officers working from, the majority of

21 them from Montgomery County.  We had a Park

22 Police officer, a Maryland state trooper and
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1 a Gaithersburg city officer all working for

2 the task force.

3           We, I detailed -- part of the

4 holiday task force was detailed in another

5 part of the county.  I had specifically five

6 officers, four to five officers, sometimes

7 six, that would work this detail.  We'd have 

8 one to two officers in plain clothes down at

9 the establishment.

10      Q    What does that mean, officers in

11 plain clothes?

12      A    They'd be in plain clothes.  They

13 would either be in two separate cars or just

14 in the same car.

15      Q    And what kind of cars were these?

16      A    We had just the regular anything

17 from -- we've got a pickup truck.  We've got

18 a Chevy Impala.  They're unmarked vehicles. 

19 They look like regular cars, until we turn the

20 lights on.

21      Q    Okay, and then go on.

22      A    The officer that was doing
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1 surveillance would be the only officer down

2 there.  They would also be in plain clothes. 

3 The other officers were uniformed officers in

4 marked police cars that were sitting within

5 Montgomery County.

6           When we actually at one point made

7 the determination that we needed to start

8 running the tags, because we had so many cars

9 coming in and out we would follow them and

10 they'd go in -- you know, we actually had cars

11 and started going down onto the parkway, which

12 would then go into Virginia.  We had Virginia

13 tags.

14      Q    What parkway do you mean?

15      A    It was Cabin John Parkway, I

16 apologize.  So we determined that we needed to

17 start running these tags when the cars pulled

18 up, so we could see if they lived in

19 Montgomery County, so we could better use our

20 resources.

21           We started following some cars that

22 would go into the District, were probably
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1 going to a college.  We have no jurisdiction

2 there to make a stop.  So we were sort of

3 wasting our time.

4           So when we started running the tags

5 of vehicles that came back in Montgomery

6 County, those were the specific vehicles we

7 started following, and those all the time went

8 back into Montgomery County.

9      Q    Now were you in charge of this

10 effort?

11      A    Yes.

12      Q    Okay, and who assisted you in being

13 a plain clothes officer?

14      A    Officer Morrison and Detective

15 Bailey

16      Q    And were you -- what was your role

17 in these efforts?  Just the coordinator, or

18 did you do something else?

19      A    I also did surveillance and stopped

20 vehicles as they came back over the county

21 line.

22      Q    So you also observed?
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1      A    Yes.  Observed, yes.

2      Q    Okay.  So describe how this effort

3 that you coordinated took place?

4      A    We would, once again we had the

5 officers in plain clothes.  We would set up in

6 front of the establishment and observe the

7 establishment.  We would observe people

8 pulling up.  They would park -- they'd park

9 out front, they'd park around back, they'd get

10 out of their cars.

11           Normally, it was more than one

12 person in the vehicle.  Someone would be --

13 the driver would stay with the vehicle. 

14 Someone would get out of the vehicle, they'd

15 go into the establishment and they'd come out

16 with a bottle of liquor, or a 30-pack of beer.

17           They would then get back in the

18 vehicle.  They would come -- if they were

19 parked on the side of the road, they'd do a U-

20 turn on MacArthur Boulevard going back toward

21 Montgomery County.  If they were parked --

22 there was a side street that ran down into a
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1 parking area.

2           They would come out of that side

3 street, take a left and go back towards

4 Montgomery County.

5      Q    And then what would happen?

6      A    Once they entered Montgomery County,

7 the marked cars would pull in behind them and

8 pull them over for a traffic violation. 

9           Traffic violations ranged from

10 speeding to tail lights out, tag lights out. 

11 Whatever traffic violation at that point in

12 time the officer came across, the stop would

13 happen.

14      Q    And then generally what would happen

15 once the stop was initiated?

16      A    Generally, what would happen is the

17 officer working in plain clothes would also be

18 communicating at the same time as to what they

19 observed, so that the officers that were going

20 to make the stop knew what they were doing

21 from the start and what to look for, where the

22 alcohol was placed, if it's in the vehicle, if
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1 it was in the trunk or in the back seat, or

2 still in the front seat, and then the

3 descriptions of the people that go out of the

4 vehicle with the alcohol and got back into the

5 vehicle.

6           The officer that made the stop would

7 approach the vehicle and do his normal routine

8 of introducing himself, and I'm basing this

9 upon what I do, and typically officers do on

10 a traffic stop.  Introduce themselves, tell

11 them why they're being stopped, ask them for

12 their license and registration.

13           I personally, when I made the stops,

14 I would then go back to my car and communicate

15 with whoever the plain clothes officer was. 

16 Nine times out of ten they'd be pulling up

17 right with us.  

18           We would then go back -- I would go

19 back to the vehicle, and have a conversation

20 with them about the alcohol that was

21 purchased, or the alcohol that was in their

22 back seat, or the alcohol that was in their
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1 trunk.

2      Q    Okay.  Now is it -- over what period

3 of time did this effort involving Town Square

4 Gourmet take place?

5      A    We received --

6      Q    Your own surveillance effort that

7 you're describing, over what period of time

8 did that effort take place?

9      A    It was about the end of November,

10 beginning of December to the second week in

11 January, second or third week in January.

12      Q    So about how many weeks would you

13 say?

14      A    It was about six weeks.

15      Q    About six weeks, and since you just

16 testified that you coordinated this effort, is

17 it also your responsibility to receive the

18 data or the results of this effort at the end

19 of the day, if you will?

20      A    Yes, yes.

21      Q    Okay.  Based on this period of time

22 that you have described, and the effort that
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1 you have described, and your role in

2 coordinating this effort, about how many stops

3 resulted from and citations issued resulted

4 from minors being observed or the other plains

5 clothes officers going in and out of this

6 establishment, over the long run?

7      A    Over that period of time, we wrote

8 about 30 citations for minors being in

9 possession of alcohol that were specifically

10 coming from that establishment.

11      Q    And would these citations involve

12 minors who were directly observed by the plain

13 clothes officers?

14      A    Yes sir.  Yes, they were.

15           MR. RIVERO:  All right.  I have no

16 further questions for the witnesses.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

18 have any cross, Mr. Shin?

19           MR. SHIN:  No further questions.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board

21 questions?

22           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I do.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, Mr.

2 Alberti.

3           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Sergeant White,

4 earlier the other witness, through that

5 witness, we introduced, Mr. Rivero introduced

6 two citations?

7           THE WITNESS:  Yes sir.

8           MEMBER ALBERTI:  One happened on

9 January 13th and one on January 16th.

10           THE WITNESS:  Yes sir.

11           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Were you involved

12 in the search and --

13           THE WITNESS:  Was I involved

14 specifically in those operations?

15           MEMBER ALBERTI:  In these cases?  In

16 these two?

17           THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Every night that

18 there was an operation there, I was

19 specifically involved.

20           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, all right. 

21 So on the first one, it involved a tan Lexus,

22 and Officer Morrison testified that the
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1 individual came out with a bottle of Smirnoff

2 vodka, and then was apprehended or stopped by

3 you.  The question is did you find any other

4 alcohol besides a bottle of vodka in the car

5 at the time of your traffic stop?

6           THE WITNESS:  If I could just

7 clarify my response.  My involvement may not

8 specifically have been these two, but my

9 involvement was in the operation every single

10 night.  I can't testify specifically that I

11 was at the stop, because we were set up in

12 various locations.

13           We'd have two or three officers on

14 MacArthur Boulevard, and then they were also

15 going up towards Sibley.  So we'd have two or

16 three officers at Sibley, and as the

17 supervisor, I tried to float back between the

18 two.  So I could not testify specifically to

19 anything on these two stops.

20           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  But you are

21 a supervisor?

22           THE WITNESS:  That's correct.
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1           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, very good. 

2 Do you know what the procedures are in

3 completing these citations?

4           THE WITNESS:  Yes sir.

5           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Would the officers

6 list all of the alcohol that they found?

7           THE WITNESS:  Yes sir.

8           MEMBER ALBERTI:  They'd be obligated

9 to list everything they found?

10           THE WITNESS:  And it was also

11 seized.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  And also seized. 

13 So if it says one, if it only mentions one

14 bottle of vodka, we can presume that that's

15 all they seized at that point?

16           THE WITNESS:  Yes sir.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you

18 very much.

19           THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other Board

21 questions?

22           (No response.)
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just have one

2 or two.  So if you're watching these cars

3 cross the border to go to Maryland and there's

4 no traffic violation committed, was that ever

5 the case?  Did you still stop the car or you

6 didn't?

7           THE WITNESS:  If there was no

8 traffic violation and we had no reason to stop

9 them, we wouldn't have stopped them.  We

10 fortunately didn't have that situation.  As we

11 can talk a little about it, but unfortunately,

12 that didn't happen, because specifically in

13 that area, the speed limit drops down.  I mean

14 you have a stop sign at MacArthur Boulevard,

15 farther down, and then it just -- 

16           I mean I will say this.  There were

17 times that we followed vehicles, and they went

18 in a direction that we knew they were going to

19 Virginia and they had Virginia tags, and we'd

20 let them go, because they were clearly going

21 out beyond our jurisdiction.

22           You know, I specifically remember
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1 one evening when I was working plain clothes,

2 and I followed the vehicle out and ran a red

3 light and ended up losing the vehicle, because

4 it went down onto the parkway going into

5 Virginia with Virginia tags.

6           So there would be situations where

7 vehicles got away, but we were lucky that the

8 majority of the time, the ones that went down 

9 -- continued on down MacArthur Boulevard or up

10 around Sibley.  They did something wrong.

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So do they get

12 a separate citation for the traffic violation?

13           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I

15 think you testified  that your holiday task

16 force, initiative or whatever was about six

17 weeks or so, end of November, early December

18 through the second week in January?

19           THE WITNESS:  Yeah.  The holiday

20 task force runs from the week of Thanksgiving,

21 that week of Thanksgiving through the second

22 week of January.  I think it specifically
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1 January 15th of that 2011-2012 task force.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you know

3 when in that period of time you contacted the

4 D.C. Police Department?

5           THE WITNESS:  In my conversation

6 with Officer Morrison, it was probably after

7 the first two weeks, which would have been two

8 to three operations of watching this

9 establishment, and realizing that this was a

10 very serious issue.  I know Officer Morrison

11 has contacts in the D.C. Department of Police,

12 and he reached out to them and contacted them.

13

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's

15 all my questions. Mr. Silverstein?

16           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Thank you for

17 your service, Sergeant White.  You had how

18 many people involved in this surveillance over

19 how long a period of time?

20           THE WITNESS:  In 2011-2012 task

21 force, I had approximately 20 people that were

22 working for me.  We were breaking up the task
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1 force.  More than half of the task force was

2 working the rest of the county.

3           When we were doing these operations,

4 it was at least four officers, plus the

5 unmarked vehicles, because I wanted to make

6 sure that we had two officers on the roadway

7 that came along Sibley, and two officers that

8 worked MacArthur Boulevard, so they could back

9 each other up.

10           So it was at a minimum four, and it

11 was usually four or five.

12           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Out of 20?

13           THE WITNESS:  Out of about 20, yes.

14           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Was this your

15 single largest focused establishment during

16 that period of time?

17           THE WITNESS:  That year, yes.  I

18 will say it was, because what happened was we

19 realized it was -- that was we determined

20 where the alcohol was coming from, the parties

21 that we were -- we looked at it as this was,

22 we were breaking up these parties before they
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1 even started, that we were stopping these

2 parties before they even started. 

3           Kids would come out with multiple 30

4 packs, multiple bottles of liquor, and we

5 looked at it as our opportunity to stop it

6 before it even happened within the county,

7 because when we're dealing with these underage

8 drinking parties, specifically those two

9 years, we actually were -- 

10           We had reached out to Suburban

11 Hospital that year, 2011-2012, and  I believe

12 it was three to four teenagers were being

13 transported for alcohol poisoning that year,

14 during that holiday task force.

15           It's one of -- it's something

16 Montgomery County does and takes a lot of

17 pride of, and during that time period, and as

18 a matter of fact, we even did a press

19 conference and did a photo shoot of all the

20 alcohol that we seized during that task force,

21 and took away the nine kegs that we seized

22 from a party.  The majority of that liquor
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1 came from this establishment.

2           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  So based on

3 your experience as a 20 year or 18 year police

4 officer, and based on the results that you

5 found here, are you saying that this was the

6 single largest source or problem of underage

7 alcohol purchasing for Montgomery County, even

8 though it was in the District of Columbia?

9           THE WITNESS:  Sir, I can honestly

10 say I was shocked as to how many kids were

11 coming in and out of this establishment.  Was

12 it the single most problem?

13           No, but at that point in time, it

14 was a problem that we had identified, got

15 information on and identified, and myself with

16 18 years here and two years in Massachusetts,

17 and Officer Morrison with his 28 years, were

18 very shocked and surprised as to how many

19 people, underaged, were coming in and out of

20 this establishment.

21           And I really wish we could have

22 partnered with Virginia, to have a Virginia



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 66

1 trooper for those vehicles that were going

2 down into Virginia.

3           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I have no

4 further questions.  Thank you, Sergeant.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have one more

6 question.  Could you describe the age range,

7 those that you stopped in the cars with the

8 alcohol?

9           THE WITNESS:  I believe the youngest

10 we stopped was 16, just got his license, and

11 it was 16 to 20.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So there was

13 one other question, follow-up on that.  If

14 there, you know, were passengers in the car,

15 as well as the driver, was it only the driver

16 that's liable?

17           THE WITNESS:  No.  We would cite

18 them all in the car.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Cite them all?

20           THE WITNESS:  Yes, we'd cite them

21 all, and it was normally two, and the most we

22 had was three in the vehicle.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

2 you.  Other questions before we go to -- Mr.

3 Shin, any cross on the Board's questionings?

4           MR. SHIN:  No. 

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

6 redirect?  

7           MR. RIVERO:  No.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

9 you very much.

10           THE WITNESS:  You're welcome.

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I appreciate

12 your coming down here.

13           (Witness excused.)

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15           MR. RIVERO:  The government would

16 call Aaron Bailey.

17 Whereupon,

18 DETECTIVE AARON BAILEY

19 was called as a witness and, having been first

20 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

21 follows:

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.
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1 Okay.

2 DIRECT EXAMINATION

3           BY MR. RIVERA:

4      Q    Sir, good afternoon.  Please state

5 your first and last name for the record.

6      A    Aaron Bailey.

7      Q    And what is your occupation?

8      A    I'm a detective for Police Special

9 Operations.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry.  I

11 couldn't hear that.  I don't know.

12           THE WITNESS:  I'm a detective with

13 the Montgomery County Police Special

14 Operations.

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

16 you.

17           BY MR. RIVERA:

18      Q    And how long have you been with the

19 Montgomery County Police?

20      A    A little over 17 years.

21      Q    Seventeen years, okay.  Detective

22 Bailey, are you familiar with the Town Square
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1 Gourmet?

2      A    I am.

3      Q    and how is it that you're familiar

4 with this establishment?

5      A    Intelligence was derived from a

6 couple of assets in Montgomery County, that

7 advised that this establishment was selling

8 underaged.

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Assets you

10 said?

11           THE WITNESS:  Assets, informants.

12           MR. RIVERO:  Informants, okay.

13           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Detective Bailey,

14 could you speak closer to the mic.

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm very sorry. 

16 There was a distraction here.  Could you

17 repeat how you're familiar with the

18 establishment?

19           THE WITNESS:  We got intelligence

20 from informants, that advised that this

21 location was selling specifically to underage.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.
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1           BY MR. RIVERA:

2      Q    And who -- do you have a supervisor

3 in the Maryland police force?

4      A    Captain Didone is my supervisor.

5      Q    Didone, okay.  But were you -- what

6 was your involvement in any effort surrounding

7 alcohol sales with this establishment?

8      A    I was tasked to Sergeant White for

9 this holiday task force, and Sergeant White

10 decided that we needed to do a reconnaissance

11 on this location, which we did, myself,

12 Officer Morrison and Sergeant White.

13           We determined the ideal locations to

14 set up covert surveillance, and at which point

15 Sergeant White developed an operations plan.

16      Q    Okay, and what did this operations

17 plan require you personally to do?

18      A    Sergeant White directed me to set up

19 a plains clothes surveillance outside that

20 location, and start making observations.

21      Q    Okay, and where exactly would you

22 set yourself up?
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1      A    On the corner of the location. 

2 There's a side street that comes off

3 MacArthur.  I'm not sure of the name of that

4 side street, or if it's actually just an

5 alley.  But I could set up on the corner and

6 clearly see inside the location.

7      Q    And when you set yourself up, were

8 you standing, were you in a vehicle?  Where

9 were you?

10      A    I was typically -- I was always in a

11 vehicle.

12      Q    Okay, and was that vehicle marked or

13 unmarked?

14      A    It's an unmarked Mercury SUV.

15      Q    Okay, and what was your visibility

16 when you were -- what were you able to see

17 outside of your vehicle, in the direction of

18 the establishment?

19      A    I could see the stairwell leading

20 into the establishment, and I could see

21 partially into the establishment itself.

22      Q    Okay.  Would you be able to see
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1 transactions take place?

2      A    Sometimes.

3      Q    Okay.  Did you?

4      A    Yes.

5      Q    And if you witnessed a transaction,

6 what would happen later?  What would you do?

7      A    We'd observe the individuals enter

8 the vehicles.  I'd follow them out.  I'd

9 advise, you know, patrol officers that were

10 waiting at the line what I observed and which

11 direction they're traveling.

12      Q    Okay, and if they were traveling in

13 the direction of Maryland, what would you do?

14      A    We would wait for them to enter

15 Montgomery County.  If a traffic violation

16 occurred, they were stopped on that.

17      Q    Okay, and then what was your role at

18 that point?

19      A    Typically, Sergeant White directed

20 me back to the location to look for more

21 offenders, because it was so prevalent.

22      Q    Okay, all right, and over what
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1 period of time did you do this work that

2 you're describing?

3      A    About six weeks.

4      Q    Okay, and roughly a month and year

5 would be?

6      A    November 2011 to January 2012.

7           MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  I have no

8 further questions for the witness at this

9 time.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

11 you.  Mr. Shin?  

12           MR. SHIN:  No.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No?  Board

14 questions.

15           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Detective Bailey.

16           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you for

18 coming.  Do you recall any specific stops that

19 you did?

20           THE WITNESS:  I was not the

21 initiating officer of the traffic stop.  That

22 was for marked police, marked cars.
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1           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh, okay.  So did

2 you ever do the search of the cars?

3           THE WITNESS:  No.

4           MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  Okay, thank

5 you.  Thank you.  Well actually, let me follow

6 it up.  What information would you provide to

7 the people who were doing the stops?

8           THE WITNESS:  We had a separate

9 radio channel just for our task force that we

10 used.  I would get on.  I would say exactly

11 what the vehicle's description was.  So make,

12 model and tag number.  

13           I would provide the direction of

14 travel that they were going in.  I would also,

15 if once we go over the Montgomery County line

16 and uniformed cars were not available, advise

17 that there's probable cause and what that

18 offense was and where it occurred.

19           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Did you describe

20 the product that was purchased or the type of

21 product that was purchased if you saw it?

22           THE WITNESS:  Yes.
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1           MEMBER ALBERTI:  So if it was a 12-

2 pack of beer, you would describe it as a 12-

3 pack of beer?

4           THE WITNESS:  Say it was a Miller,

5 you know, High Life, 12-pack, 30-pack.

6           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, and to your

7 knowledge, were they generally finding those

8 products?

9           THE WITNESS:  They were always

10 finding them.

11           MEMBER ALBERTI:  They were always

12 finding them.  To your knowledge, how often

13 did they find additional products?

14           THE WITNESS:  To my knowledge, they

15 never found additional product.

16           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you very

17 much.

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

19 Silverstein?

20           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Welcome back,

21 Detective.  Did you witness the transactions,

22 any of them?
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1           THE WITNESS:  Yes.  It was dependent

2 on how close I could get, because I couldn't

3 park in the same spot each time.  You don't

4 want to be -- when you're doing plain clothes

5 surveillance, you don't want to be obvious.

6           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Did you see any

7 ID checks?

8           THE WITNESS:  No.

9           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  When you saw

10 the individuals place the beer or whatever the

11 product was on the counter, you saw money

12 change hands?

13           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

14           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  But you never

15 saw an ID check?

16           THE WITNESS:  No sir.

17           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No further

18 questions.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you

20 estimate how many purchases you saw by

21 individuals you thought were minors?  Because

22 you didn't see their IDs or anything, from
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1 your vantage point, correct?

2           THE WITNESS:  I'd say between 15 and

3 20.

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Between 13 and

5 20.

6           THE WITNESS:  Fifteen and twenty.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Fifteen and

8 twenty in the six week period?  Okay.  I don't

9 have any other questions.  Any other Board

10 questions?  I don't think so.  Any other

11 questions?

12           MR. SHIN:  No.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

14 questions?

15           MR. RIVERO:  No.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you very

17 much.

18           THE WITNESS:  Thank you.

19           (Witness excused.)

20           MR. RIVERO:  The government will

21 call Erin Mathieson.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good afternoon.
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1 Whereupon,

2 INVESTIGATOR ERIN MATHIESON

3 was called as a witness and, having been first

4 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

5 follows:

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

7 you.

8 DIRECT EXAMINATION

9           BY MR. RIVERA:

10      Q    Good afternoon.

11      A    Good afternoon.

12      Q    Can you state your first and last

13 name for the record please?

14      A    Sure.  First name is Erin, last name

15 is Mathieson, M-A-T-H-I-E-S-O-N.

16      Q    Ms. Mathieson, what is your

17 occupation?

18      A    I'm an investigator with the Alcohol

19 Beverage Regulation Administration.

20      Q    And for how long have you been an

21 investigator?

22      A    Approximately five years.
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1      Q    Okay, and what are your duties as an

2 ABRA investigator?

3      A    I conduct inspections and

4 investigations on ABC licensed establishments

5 throughout the District of Columbia.

6      Q    Okay, and do those investigations

7 involve sales to minors as well?

8      A    Yes.

9      Q    Okay.  Are you familiar with the

10 establishment known as Town Square Gourmet?

11      A    Yes.

12      Q    How are you familiar with that

13 establishment?

14      A    I conducted surveillance for sale to

15 minor violations at the location.

16      Q    Okay, and can you tell us a specific

17 date that you did that activity?

18      A    Sure.  On February 18th, 2012.

19      Q    Okay, and what happened on that

20 date?  How did you get to the establishment?

21      A    ABRA was working with Metropolitan

22 Police Department, and together we monitored
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1 the location.

2      Q    So you were not alone?

3      A    No.

4      Q    Who was with you?

5      A    Myself.  From ABRA, it was myself

6 and Investigator Ghenene, and then from the

7 Metropolitan Police Department it was

8 Detective Carter and Sergeant Perkins.

9      Q    Okay.  So it was Investigator

10 Ghenene?

11      A    Correct.

12      Q    And Detective --

13      A    Carter.

14      Q    Carter, okay.  So you all arrive at

15 the establishment?

16      A    Yes.

17      Q    Around what time did you arrive at

18 the establishment?

19      A    Approximately 8:20 p.m.

20      Q    Okay, and then what happened when

21 you got there?

22      A    While we were monitoring the
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1 location, we observed two males who appeared

2 to be very young in age enter the

3 establishment.  From that point, Detective

4 Carter on foot walked towards the door of the

5 establishment.

6           The establishment is actually

7 raised.  There's a set of stairs that go up,

8 and then the door is at the top of the stairs. 

9 So he positioned himself so he was able to see

10 inside the establishment.

11      Q    Okay.  Where were you?

12      A    I remained back at the vehicle, some

13 distance away from the front door.

14      Q    Okay, and what could you see?  Could

15 you see into the store?

16      A    No.

17      Q    Could you see Detective Carter?

18      A    Yes.

19      Q    Okay, and then what happened?  What

20 did you see after that?

21      A    A few moments later, a short while

22 later, the same two males exited the
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1 establishment.  Both were carrying alcoholic

2 beverages.

3      Q    Okay, and then what happened?

4      A    Detective Carter and myself and

5 Investigator Ghenene approached the two males. 

6 They were stopped and asked for

7 identification.  One of the males, who was

8 later identified as 17 years old, produced a

9 fake Pennsylvania driver's license.  The other

10 male, who was 18 years old, produced a valid

11 identification that stated he was under 21

12 years old.

13           MR. RIVERO:  Let me go ahead and

14 show you a photograph, which I'm going to call

15 Government's Exhibit 3 for identification, a

16 copy of which has been shared with the

17 Respondent, and copies are available for Board

18 members.  What does that paper look like to

19 you?

20                     (Whereupon, the document

21                     referred to was marked for

22                     identification as
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1                     Government Exhibit 3.) 

2           THE WITNESS:  The photograph of the

3 identification that was presented by one of

4 the males.

5           BY MR. RIVERA:

6      Q    Okay.  Is that -- this is a copy,

7 right?

8      A    Correct.

9      Q    Is that an accurate copy of what you

10 saw?

11      A    Yes.

12           MR. RIVERO:  All right.  I would

13 like at this time to move into evidence

14 Government Exhibit 3, a copy of the

15 identification that Investigator Mathieson

16 just made.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Could

18 you just clarify?  This is a copy of a

19 license?

20           BY MR. RIVERA:

21      Q    Is that the identification that you

22 testified to having seen, a copy of what you
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1 saw?

2      A    Correct.  It was the identification

3 that was presented by the male that we

4 determined was 17 years old.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

6 thought that -- is this the fake? 

7           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What you say is

9 fake.

10           THE WITNESS:  Well, itþs the --

11           MR. RIVERO:  It's the copy of the

12 identification that she saw.

13           THE WITNESS:  That he used.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That he used.

15           MR. RIVERO:  A photocopy of what she

16 saw, and that's being admitted into evidence

17 at this time.

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

19 have any questions?  Do you have any

20 objections?

21           MR. SHIN:  No.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Okay. 
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1 Then this will be marked as Government's

2 Exhibit No. 3.  Okay.

3                     (Whereupon, the document

4                     referred to as Government

5                     Exhibit 3 was received in

6                     evidence.) 

7           BY MR. RIVERA:

8      Q    I'd like you to tell me, when you

9 saw this identification, was the person giving

10 the identification the person in that

11 photograph?

12      A    No.

13      Q    How do you know that?

14      A    The person who presented the ID had

15 different facial features, different nose and

16 eyes.  He didn't resemble this photograph at

17 all.

18      Q    Okay.  What else, did you see

19 anything else that you made you, gave you

20 concerns about that identification?

21      A    Yeah.  The identification, well the

22 date of the check was February 18th, 2012. 
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1 The identification expired on October 5th,

2 2010.

3      Q    So this identification was invalid

4 at the time that --

5      A    Correct.

6      Q    Okay.  Now what else did you see

7 about the identification that gave you some

8 concern?

9      A    There were two large or I guess

10 paper-sized holes that were punched into the

11 identification through the bar code.

12      Q    Okay.  Did you have any conversation

13 with this individual about his identification?

14      A    Yes.  This individual stated that

15 this was not his identification, and

16 subsequently admitted that he was under 21

17 years of age.

18      Q    And what age did he tell you?

19      A    He was 17 years old.

20      Q    Okay.  You indicated that you had

21 seen them purchase alcohol, right?

22      A    Correct.
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1           MR. RIVERO:  These two males.  I'm

2 going to show you a photograph of what I would

3 mark Government Exhibit 4 for identification,

4 a copy of which was shared with the

5 Respondents, and copies are available for the

6 Board members.  What does that look like to

7 you, Investigator?

8                     (Whereupon, the document

9                     referred to was marked for

10                     identification as

11                     Government Exhibit 4.) 

12           THE WITNESS:  That's a photograph of

13 the alcohol that the two individuals were

14 observed carrying out of the establishment.

15           BY MR. RIVERA:

16      Q    Okay, and who took that photograph?

17      A    I believe it was Investigator

18 Ghenene.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, I

20 can't hear that.  Who took the photograph?

21           THE WITNESS:  Investigator Ghenene.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.
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1           BY MR. RIVERA:

2      Q    And is that an accurate copy of what

3 you saw, a reflection of what you saw?

4      A    Yes.

5           MR. RIVERO:  Okay.  The government

6 would move at this time Exhibit 4 into

7 evidence, a photograph of the alcohol

8 purchased by those two males.

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Shin, do

10 you have an objection?

11           MR. SHIN:  We don't have this one

12 here, the evidence.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

14           MR. SHIN:  We have evidence over

15 here right now, and we're trying to see if

16 it's really alcohol.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You object to

18 the authenticity of the picture?

19           MR. SHIN:  Well after we saw it,

20 what I'm just trying to explain it, we didn't

21 see that.  So I want to make sure this is

22 really alcohol he sold them.  Anybody try it
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1 out there was alcohol was in there, or just

2 the bottles were just water?

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you want to

4 respond, Mr. Rivero?

5           MR. RIVERO:  I think I understand

6 what the concern is.  This is being admitted

7 as a photograph of what the investigators saw. 

8 The investigators saw a blue box marked "Bud

9 Light."  The investigators saw a yellow

10 container named "Landshark."  

11           The investigators saw two additional

12 bottles, you see Jager there.  The

13 investigator saw a bottle of Smirnoff.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where?

15           MR. RIVERO:  This is what the

16 investigators saw.  This is a photograph of

17 what the investigators saw.

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where did the

19 investigators see this?

20           THE WITNESS:  We -- actually, that

21 was the alcohol that the two gentlemen came

22 out of the establishment with.  Once they were
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1 stopped, they were subsequently asked to put

2 down the alcoholic beverages.  Once they put

3 down the alcoholic beverages, we moved them

4 all together and took a photograph.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

6           MR. RIVERO:  So it's to be entered

7 into evidence as these were the containers

8 that were seen.

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.

10           MR. RIVERO:  They're being offered

11 for the truth of what she saw, which is

12 containers labeled as apparently alcohol.

13           MR. SHIN:  I just want to make sure

14 it is really alcohol, anybody who tasted it

15 was alcohol in the bottle.  It just assume

16 apparently to look like alcohol, but I'd like

17 to really argue that.  Not argue, just want to

18 find if it's really alcohol.  He sold it

19 inside.  It looks like everybody's trying to

20 catch him.  

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So this

22 is what you saw, though?  She didn't testify
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1 what was inside each bottle.  This is what she

2 saw.  Okay, all right.  Then I'm going to

3 admit it as Government's Exhibit No. 4.

4           MR. SHIN:  Okay, all right.

5                     (Whereupon, the document

6                     referred to as Government

7                     Exhibit 4 was received in

8                     evidence.) 

9           BY MR. RIVERA:

10      Q    So I just want to reiterate, this is

11 a photograph, Investigator Mathieson, of what

12 you saw that night?

13      A    Correct.

14      Q    You saw the males carrying this?

15      A    Correct.

16      Q    Okay.  Did you see them carrying

17 this into the establishment?

18      A    No.

19      Q    Did you see them carrying this

20 before you saw them enter the establishment?

21      A    No.

22      Q    Okay.  At what point did you see the
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1 males carrying what you saw in this

2 photograph?

3      A    As they exited the establishment,

4 each male was carrying two alcoholic

5 beverages.

6      Q    Well two --

7      A    Well two of those.  So there's four

8 total, so each now was holding --

9      Q    Two.

10      A    Cases.

11      Q    Cases or what have you?

12      A    Yeah, cases.

13      Q    All right, and you testified you

14 asked them to put it on the ground, right?

15      A    Correct.

16      Q    And then who took a picture again?

17      A    Investigator Ghenene took a

18 photograph.

19      Q    And then did you leave them on the

20 ground and walk away?

21      A    No.

22      Q    What happened to what you see in



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 93

1 this photograph?

2      A    The Metropolitan Police Department

3 seized the alcohol as evidence.

4      Q    Okay, all right.  So as far as you

5 know, they took it?

6      A    Correct.

7      Q    Now who is the "they"?

8      A    Metropolitan Police Department.

9      Q    And who specifically of those

10 individuals?

11      A    Detective Carter.

12      Q    Detective Carter, all right.  Okay. 

13 But it would be correct to state that you

14 didn't crack open those bottles and take a

15 little sip, to see what they tasted like?

16      A    No, no.

17           (Laughter.)

18           BY MR. RIVERA:

19      Q    I just want to make sure that the

20 witness is not testifying to what was in the

21 bottles, the witness was testifying to what

22 was outside of the bottles, the labels, okay. 
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1 You can read these labels, right?

2      A    Yes.

3      Q    Would you read them for the Board

4 members please?

5      A    The item on the left says "Bud

6 Light", in the middle it says "Landshark." 

7 Behind that it says case of Yuengling lager,

8 and --

9           (Phone ringing.)

10           MR. RIVERO:  One more time, just in

11 case, because there was a noise.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yeah, that's

13 right.

14           BY MR. RIVERA:

15      Q    I want to make sure that your

16 description of what you're reading is made

17 into the record.

18      A    Sure.  To the left is a 12-pack of

19 Bud Lights.  In the middle is Landshark lager,

20 behind that is a case of Yuengling lager, and

21 in the front is a bottle of Smirnoff vodka.

22      Q    Okay, and how long have you been an
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1 investigator?

2      A    For about five years.

3      Q    And during those five years, have

4 you ever seen containers that look like this?

5      A    Yes.

6      Q    And in your experience, in those

7 instances, have you ever had cause to learn

8 that there was in fact alcohol at those times

9 inside those containers that look like this?

10 Were you able -- when you looked at these

11 containers at other instances, did you ever

12 have cause to understand that alcohol was

13 inside those container?

14      A    I always presumed it was alcohol

15 inside, yes.

16      Q    Have you ever made purchase of any

17 of these by any chance?

18      A    Personally?

19      Q    Yes.

20      A    Probably, yes.

21           (Laughter.)

22           BY MR. RIVERA:
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1      Q    You probably would be surprised to

2 find that there would be water inside them,

3 right?

4      A    Yes.

5      Q    Okay.  But you never received such a

6 surprise to your recollection?

7      A    No.

8           (Laughter.)

9           MR. RIVERO:  All right.  So what

10 happened -- 

11           (Phone ringing.)

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  This is highly

13 irregular.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Shin?

15           (Leaves room.)

16           MEMBER JONES:  We can't continue.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  We can't continue.

18           MEMBER JONES:  He's the

19 representative, right?

20           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.

21           MR. RIVERO:  That's okay.  The

22 government will wait.
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1           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Please admonish

2 him.  This is highly irregular.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

4           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Didn't even excuse

5 himself.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's not waste

7 time.  Okay.  I usually say this in the

8 morning, I should say this in the afternoon as

9 well, that we need to tell everybody to shut

10 their phones off, so that we don't have these

11 interruptions.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is your phone off,

13 Mr. Shin?

14           MR. SHIN:  Yes, I turned it off. 

15 It's a new phone.  I don't know how to operate

16 too much.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, all

19 right.  Any other questions?

20           MR. RIVERO:  Actually, yes.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22           BY MR. RIVERA:
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1      Q    So you were telling us about what

2 happened that night in February of 2012?

3      A    Correct.

4      Q    And so we left you off with you took

5 a photograph of this alcohol?

6      A    Correct.

7      Q    And then what happened?

8      A    After the photographs were taken of

9 the alcohol, we spoke with the minors, myself,

10 Detective Carter from MPD and Investigator

11 Ghenene entered the establishment, to meet

12 with the clerk who sold the alcohol.

13      Q    What happened to the minors?

14      A    The minors were held by other

15 members of Metropolitan Police Department, and

16 they were subsequently transported to I

17 believe the 2nd District station for

18 processing.

19      Q    Okay.  Now so you said you were

20 inside the establishment?

21      A    Correct.

22      Q    What happened at that point?
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1      A    Once we were inside the

2 establishment, we met with the clerk, and he

3 identified himself as the owner of the

4 establishment, and we then proceeded to

5 conduct a regulatory inspection of the

6 establishment, and myself and Detective Carter

7 advised Mr. Kim that the alcoholic beverages

8 that were just sold to the two young men were

9 sold to the young men were actually, the two

10 men were underaged.  They were minors.

11      Q    Okay, and who had this conversation

12 with --

13      A    It was myself, Detective Carter of

14 the Metropolitan Police Department, and ABRA

15 Investigator Ghenene.

16      Q    And with whom were you having that

17 conversation?

18      A    With the owner, Richard Kim.

19      Q    Okay, and how do you know he was --

20      A    He identified himself as the owner,

21 and presented his driver's license for

22 identification.
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1      Q    Okay, all right, and how certain

2 were you that Mr. Kim understood what you

3 said?

4      A    We were able to conduct a regulatory

5 inspection without any concern.  However,

6 towards the notification process, it became

7 slightly concerning that he didn't entirely

8 understand what was being explained to him.

9           At that point in time, Metropolitan

10 Police Department had a Korean officer respond

11 to the location, who translated what the

12 detective was advising him of, in reference to 

13 the violation, and as well as what I was

14 advising him of.

15      Q    Okay, and you said you had a Korean

16 officer?

17      A    Correct.

18      Q    Okay.  Was that person there the

19 whole time?

20      A    No.  He was called to the

21 establishment for translation purposes.

22      Q    Okay, and then what -- that person
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1 translated what you said or someone else said?

2      A    Both.  He translated what I was

3 explaining to Mr. Kim in regards to the sale

4 to minor notification, and additionally he

5 translated what Detective Carter was stating

6 to Mr. Kim, in reference to selling alcohol to

7 a minor.

8      Q    Okay, and what is it that you

9 specifically said regarding the sale to

10 minors?

11      A    Sure, yeah.  I had Mr. Kim read and

12 sign a sale to minor notification.

13      Q    What is that document?

14      A    Notifying him that alcoholic

15 beverages were sold to a minor.

16      Q    Okay, and did he respond to you

17 through the translator?

18      A    Yes.  Mr. Kim signed the sale to

19 minor notification form, and he signed the

20 regulatory inspection.

21      Q    What was his response to you that

22 evening through the translator?
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1      A    Mr. Kim didn't have any questions. 

2 The only thing I recall him stating was that

3 he -- sorry?

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you speak a

5 little louder?

6           THE WITNESS:  Sure.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good.

8           THE WITNESS:  He did not have any

9 questions specifically.  The only thing I

10 recall him stating was that he checked the

11 identification of the individual, at which

12 time he was advised that the identification

13 that he checked was expired, and also that it

14 was not the same person who was using the ID,

15 who was photographed in the ID, and

16 additionally there were two holes that were

17 punched through the ID, indicating that it was

18 no longer valid.

19      Q    And this is something you said to

20 him?

21      A    Correct.

22      Q    To Mr. Kim?
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1      A    Correct.

2      Q    Through the translator?

3      A    Correct.

4      Q    All right, and then what happened?

5      A    At that point in time, after Mr. Kim

6 signed both documents, Detective Carter from

7 MPD placed him under arrest, and we all exited

8 the establishment.

9           MR. RIVERO:  Okay, thank you.  No

10 further questions for this witness at this

11 time.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, Mr. Shin.

13 CROSS EXAMINATION

14           BY MR. SHIN:

15      Q    Yes.  Did he say he checked ID?

16      A    Yes.

17           MR. SHIN:  He did, okay.

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Board

19 questions.  Yes, Mr. Jones.

20           MEMBER JONES:  (off mic)  Thank you,

21 Madam Chairman.  Have you ever, in your

22 capacity as an ABRA investigator, working this
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1 particular assignment, did you ever have the

2 opportunity to witness the licensee either ask

3 for or check an ID?

4           THE WITNESS:  We have conducted

5 compliance checks at the establishment, where

6 we send in an underaged minor to attempt to

7 purchase alcohol, and on two occasions, he did

8 check identification and not sell alcohol to

9 two minors.

10           MEMBER JONES:  You said on two

11 occasions, he did check the ID and did not --

12           THE WITNESS:  Checked the ID and did

13 not.

14           MEMBER JONES:  Did not.  Okay, but

15 was that two of two attempts or two of 20

16 attempts, or how many compliance checks were

17 you a party to?

18           THE WITNESS:  I only know of the

19 specific ones in relation to this specific

20 complaint that was relayed to us from

21 Montgomery County Police.  So once we received

22 the complaint, which was on January 20th of
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1 2012, we conducted two compliance checks prior

2 to this incident, and on both occasions, the

3 ID was checked and the establishment did not

4 sell.

5           MEMBER JONES:  Okay, thank you. 

6 Thank you, Madam Chairman.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

8           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Just a quick

9 follow-up to Mr. Jones' question.  On the two

10 occasions where the IDs were checked,

11 compliance checks, was it Mr. Kim or was it

12 someone else?

13           THE WITNESS:  I can't say for

14 certain who was inside the establishment.

15           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, thank you. 

16 Now the individual who had the ID in his

17 possession, the ID that's in Government's

18 Exhibit 3, from your vantage point, did you

19 see Mr. Kim checking that person's ID?

20           THE WITNESS:  Not from my vantage

21 point, no.  However, Detective Carter was

22 positioned in a way that he could see inside
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1 the establishment, and he did witness that.

2           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So he

3 conveyed to you that he did witness that

4 individual handing over what appeared to be an

5 ID to Mr. Kim?

6           THE WITNESS:  Correct.

7           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's go to

8 the authenticity of these alcoholic beverages. 

9 Are you familiar with these products in your

10 work as an ABRA investigator?

11           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  In your

13 opinion, are these, each of these products in

14 an authentic manufacturer's package?

15           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

16           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  The Bud

17 Light container, was it opened?

18           THE WITNESS:  No.

19           MEMBER ALBERTI:  The 12-pack or the

20 6-pack, whatever it is, was it opened?

21           THE WITNESS:  No.

22           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Yuengling,
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1 was that container broken?  Was it open?

2           THE WITNESS:  No.

3           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  The bottles

4 of Landshark.  Were any of those seals broken

5 on those?

6           THE WITNESS:  No.

7           MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the bottle of

8 Smirnoff vodka, was the seal broken on that

9 bottle?

10           THE WITNESS:  No.

11           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So it's in

12 your opinion that these are authentic

13 manufacturer's packages?

14           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

15           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, with intact

16 seals?

17           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

18           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, Mr. Jones.

20           MEMBER JONES:  I'm sorry, just a

21 quick follow-up question.  Do you have any

22 reason to believe that these beverages noted,



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 108

1 that were the picture shown of these beverages

2 in Government's Exhibit 4 came from any other

3 source but the licensee's establishment?

4           THE WITNESS:  No.

5           MEMBER JONES:  Okay, thank you.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I just

7 have a couple of questions, if there aren't

8 any other Board questions.  You testified that

9 Detective Carter sealed the -- seized the

10 alcohol, I think that's shown in Exhibit No.

11 4.

12           THE WITNESS:  Correct.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  For evidence?

14           THE WITNESS:  Correct.

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And do you know

16 for what case the evidence was for?  You're

17 talking about evidence against the juveniles

18 for underaged drinking or evidence against the

19 owner of the establishment for selling?

20           THE WITNESS:  Actually, I can't be

21 certain what -- there were, at the time we

22 were on the scene, there were two people
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1 potentially that were going to be processed. 

2 So I'm not sure if he was seizing the evidence

3 for the charges against the owner or the

4 charges against the juvenile, but it was

5 seized as evidence.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Seized as

7 evidence, okay.  I think you were talking

8 about two instances in which the establishment

9 checked for IDs, that you witnessed.  Is that

10 after the February 18th date?

11           THE WITNESS:  No.  On January 20th,

12 2012, ABRA received notification regarding

13 underaged, sale to underaged persons at the

14 location.  We immediately conducted a

15 compliance check at the location, and the

16 result was no sale during that operation.  The

17 ID was checked and the sale was not made.

18           We received a follow-up complaint

19 regarding the establishment and additionally

20 scheduled another compliance check, and the

21 result was the same.  The ID was checked and

22 there was no sale made.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2           THE WITNESS:  I believe the second

3 date was February 18th, the same day.

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  With respect to

5 your report, your investigative report, you

6 stated that on page three, "MPD then placed

7 the owner, Richard Kim, under arrest for the

8 sale of alcoholic beverages to a minor."

9           THE WITNESS:  Correct.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is the

11 February 18th date?

12           THE WITNESS:  Correct, right.

13           MR. RIVERO:  I'm going to go ahead,

14 because I don't know for a fact that the copy

15 of the report has been provided to the

16 Respondent.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

18           MR. RIVERO:  Because the law does

19 require.  I want to make sure that the

20 Respondent has a fully copy of the report,

21 which is being alluded to as this point.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Correct, right.
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1           MR. RIVERO:  The Board needs to make

2 it its own exhibit, but I just have some

3 concern about asking questions based on

4 something that's not really in evidence at

5 this time.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and I

7 believe that we can clear this -- and not

8 today maybe, but the investigative report is

9 in our records, and is --

10           MR. RIVERO:  You can take judicial

11 notice of it.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So but if you

13 have not seen the -- and often the witness

14 testifies with respect to the report.

15           MR. RIVERO:  Right.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And that's kind

17 of why I was referencing it.  Do you have a

18 copy of the February -- do you have a copy of

19 the investigative report?  It says

20 Investigation No. 12-251-00107?

21           MR. SHIN:  Yes, I do.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  As I
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1 said, okay, this is in our records.  

2           MR. SHIN:  I think we have a copy of

3 this before.  

4           MR. RIVERO:  Oh good.  I just want

5 the record to reflect that the licensee was

6 not without --

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I'm glad

8 you did.  Okay.  So even though it doesn't

9 have an exhibit number, it is in the Board's

10 records.  Yeah, this is my only question about

11 it.  You made a statement about MPD placing

12 the owner under arrest for sale of alcoholic

13 beverages to a minor.

14           THE WITNESS:  Correct.

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you aware

16 of what happened with that arrest?

17           THE WITNESS:  I know that the matter

18 went to a trial, but I believe the owner was

19 convicted on the charge.  But I'm not certain

20 100 percent.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You believe,

22 but you're not certain?
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1           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and you

3 know it went to trial?

4           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

6 other questions?  Any questions based on the

7 Board's questions, Mr. Shin?

8           MR. SHIN:  No.

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

10 Rivero.

11           MR. RIVERO:  I would call Inspector,

12 Investigator Lawson to the stand at this time.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

14 you, Ms. Mathieson.

15           (Witness excused.)

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is this your

17 final witness?

18           MR. RIVERO:  Yes.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Hi.

20 Whereupon,

21 INVESTIGATOR TYRONE LAWSON

22 was called as a witness and, having been first
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1 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

2 follows:

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

4 you.

5 DIRECT EXAMINATION

6           BY MR. RIVERA:

7      Q    Good afternoon.  Please state your

8 first and last name for the record.

9      A    Tyrone Lawson.

10      Q    And what is your occupation, Mr.

11 Lawson?

12      A    I'm an investigator.

13      Q    With whom?

14      A    With the Alcoholic Beverage

15 Regulation Administration.

16      Q    And for how long have you been an

17 investigator?

18      A    Three years.

19      Q    Three years.  So are you familiar

20 with the establishment, Town Square Gourmet?

21      A    Yes.

22      Q    Okay.  How is that you're familiar
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1 with this establishment?

2      A    I have conducted regulatory

3 inspections there, and I've monitored the

4 establishment periodically through my

5 employment.

6      Q    Okay, and did you have any occasion

7 to visit the establishment last year?

8      A    Yes.

9      Q    On what date?

10      A    Friday, February 17th, 2012.

11      Q    What happened on that visit?

12      A    I went to conduct a regulatory

13 inspection of the establishment and to speak

14 with the owner regarding the highly publicized 

15 allegations of sales to minors.

16      Q    What do you mean by "highly

17 publicized"?

18      A    Because there were news reports

19 being disclosed, that focused on Town Square

20 Gourmet, and stated that the Montgomery County

21 Police had been conducting undercover

22 investigations related to minors purchasing
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1 alcohol at Town Square Gourmet and delivering

2 them to Montgomery County.

3      Q    With whom did you speak at the

4 establishment when you got there?

5      A    I spoke to the owner.

6      Q    Who's that?

7      A    Mr. Kim.

8      Q    And how do you if he's the owner?

9      A    I know him from my past regulatory

10 inspections and monitoring of the

11 establishment.

12      Q    And what did you say to him that

13 evening, that day?

14      A    I conducted -- pardon?

15      Q    That day, on the 17th of February

16 did you say?

17      A    I conducted a regulatory inspection. 

18 I went there with the Investigator, Roxanna

19 Maisel, and conducted a regulatory inspection. 

20 I didn't find any ABRA violations during the

21 regulatory inspections.

22           But because of the publicity that
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1 the establishment was being subjected to

2 regarding these minor, sales to minor

3 allegations, I specifically spoke to Mr. Kim,

4 and wanted to give him a brief education

5 regarding how to tell underaged, under 21

6 identifications versus 21 or provisional

7 Maryland, Virginia and D.C. driver's licenses

8 versus a regular driver's license.

9      Q    How did you do that?

10      A    I actually had taken a photocopy of

11 a minor's identification that we used in the

12 sale to minor program with me.  The relevant

13 information was whited out, but I specifically

14 took it to show to Mr. Kim when I conducted a

15 regulatory inspection.

16           I showed Mr. Kim that the, and at

17 first, before I even spoke to Mr. Kim, asked

18 about this matter anyway, because he

19 understood what was going on with the

20 regulatory inspection.  But I wanted to make

21 sure that he was quite clear what I was

22 telling him with regards to the
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1 identification.

2           I knew that his daughter, Jean,

3 spoke fluent English.  So his daughter Jean

4 was working in the deli, and I actually waited

5 until Jean completed her transactions with a

6 few of the patrons who were purchasing deli

7 sandwiches, and I asked her to come up to the

8 front cash counter, while I explained to Mr.

9 Kim what the, how to identify, how to

10 recognize underaged identifications.

11           So Jean joined us, and I explained

12 to Jean exactly what I wanted to do, in terms

13 of explaining to Mr. Kim how to recognize and

14 how to identify how to be more cautious of

15 recognizing underaged patrons'

16 identifications.

17           She understood, and she agreed to

18 interpret whatever I told or I was trying to

19 tell Mr. Kim, anything he didn't understand. 

20 So I continued to explain to Mr. Kim.  I

21 showed him a photo of a D.C. driver's license,

22 of a minor that we use in the sale to minor
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1 program, and I explained to him that

2 provisional licenses in this area are

3 vertical, that they're straight up and down,

4 and I took my personal driver's license out

5 and I showed him that non-provisional or over

6 21 driver's licenses are horizontal, and I

7 showed him the difference in the pictures, and

8 I showed him where the birthdays are located

9 on the D.C. driver's license.

10           I showed him that a provisional

11 driver's license always have or in this area

12 they have a statement in there that says

13 "under 21" until a certain date, and I told

14 him also that if he's ever, if he ever doubts,

15 ask the person how old they were.

16           And I asked Mr. Kim if he

17 understood, he said yes.  I asked Jean to

18 explain or to interpret what I told Mr. Kim in

19 Korean language.  She spoke Korean to him as

20 this was occurring, and he nodded that he

21 understood.

22           MR. RIVERO:  No further questions.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

2 questions from Board members?

3           (No response.)

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

5 you. 

6           MR. RIVERO:  No further witnesses.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Shin said

8 no, he didn't have any questions.

9           MR. SHIN:  Right.

10           MR. RIVERO:  No further witnesses

11 from the government.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

13           MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I ask Mr.

14 Rivero a question?  Mr. Rivero, it's an

15 administrative question.  The charging

16 document, the Notice to Show Cause, it has the

17 license class listed as a CR.  I just, maybe

18 you want to correct that for the record?  I

19 don't know how much that matters, but I just

20 noticed this, at least the one I have.

21           MR. RIVERO:  Correct, and the

22 unfortunate error comes from the report
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1 itself.

2           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Oh yes, I know. 

3 It's all over the place.

4           MR. RIVERO:  So I would just like

5 the Board to take judicial notice of whatever

6 class the license actually happens to be,

7 based on its own file, and that we could

8 correct it for the transcript purposes, the

9 fact that on the report itself, the license

10 class that's listed  as CR, which is where the

11 charging document obtained the information,

12 and that it in fact is something else, Class

13 A or Class B or whatever the class may be,

14 that the Board take appropriate notice from

15 the Agency's own file.

16           MEMBER ALBERTI:  I believe in our

17 records, it's a Class A.  So I just wanted to

18 make sure that was on the record.  Thank you.

19           MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

21 Shin, are you ready to proceed with your case?

22           MR. SHIN:  This is final closing?
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is our

2 case.  It's parallel to what Mr. Rivero just

3 did.  If you have an opening statement, if you

4 have a witness.

5           MEMBER ALBERTI:  He already gave an

6 opening.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, he didn't

8 do an opening.

9           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

10           MR. SHIN:  I'll explain to you Mr.

11 Kim's little background.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I just tell

13 you something, so that we're clear, that

14 whatever you say is not evidence, okay? 

15 You're not giving any testimony.

16           MR. SHIN:  He just wants to explain.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But if you're

18 going to -- if you're going to read what his

19 testimony is, we just need to be clear what it

20 is you're doing.  You know what I mean?

21           MR. SHIN:  Yes.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So what
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1 is it you're about to do, and you should

2 probably go back to your seat.  We need you to

3 be picked up by that microphone.

4           MR. SHIN:  Okay.  Anyway --

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I just want

6 to know what you're about to do.

7           MR. SHIN:  I'm just try to explain

8 his background, why he happen to, he came with

9 a charge.  

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you --

11           MR. SHIN:  I don't know which part. 

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think

13 you want to do an opening statement.  If you

14 did, you would say what you're going to show. 

15 If you want to go right into your evidence,

16 which is fine, tell me, are you -- you can't

17 give testimony.  He can give testimony, Mr.

18 Kim, and you can or Ms. Oh can translate. 

19           You can ask him questions as your

20 own witness, if you want to do that, like Mr.

21 Rivero did with the five witnesses.

22           MR. SHIN:  Okay.  I know what you're
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1 saying.  I can put him as a witness, and then

2 I can ask question.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.

4           MR. SHIN:  Okay.  I'd like to do

5 that. 

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Kim. 

7 Over here.  Over there?  Ms. Oh, I need to

8 swear Mr. Kim in.  

9 Whereupon,

10 RICHARD KIM

11 was called as a witness and, having been first

12 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

13 follows:

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

15 you.

16 DIRECT EXAMINATION

17           BY MR. SHIN:

18      Q    Mr. Kim, how old are you?

19      A    [Through Interpreter] 1954, November

20 9th.

21      Q    So you're 50 years old?

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, what's
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1 the answer?

2           THE INTERPRETER:  Yeah.  He says

3 he's 58.

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  58, okay.

5           BY MR. SHIN:

6      Q    When did you came to the United

7 States?

8      A    [Through Interpreter] 1981, March.

9      Q    And when you came here, you worked

10 as -- what kind of work did you do, before

11 you're having this business?  Before you have

12 this job, what your previous job is?

13      A    [Through Interpreter]  He worked on

14 construction.

15      Q    How long?

16      A    [Through Interpreter]  He worked on

17 construction for 28 years.

18      Q    Okay.  So you've been doing

19 construction work for all entire his American

20 life?

21           (Interpreter nods head in

22 affirmation.)
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1           MR. SHIN:  Do you work with all this

2 Korean only, or other people, other countries?

3           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Wait just a moment. 

4 That response wasn't audible, Ms. Oh.  You

5 need to speak up.  Your response wasn't

6 audible, and let the record reflect to that

7 last inquiry that Ms. Oh nodded her head in

8 affirmation. 

9           But you need to speak up.  We need a

10 yes.  We need a verbal yes or no, and it has

11 to be audible, thank you.  Or whatever the

12 response  is, it needs to be audible.

13           THE INTERPRETER:  Okay.

14           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

15           BY MR. SHIN:

16      Q    Let's rephrase again.  While you

17 working, you work with only Koreans or other 

18 international people, yet at work?  Where you

19 work, your co-worker is only Korean or other

20 countries?

21      A    [Through Interpreter] He worked with

22 Koreans.
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1      Q    Thank you, and now we're back to how

2 many families do you have?

3      A    [Through Interpreter] One wife and

4 three daughters.

5      Q    And now just tell us your

6 background, and why you things happening,

7 which is when you get arrest, did you check

8 the person's ID?

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you

10 repeat the question?  When you --

11           BY MR. SHIN:

12      Q    I said when you get arrested by

13 Metropolitan Police and ABRA, which we're

14 talking about the date instant you get

15 arrested, selling minor, alcohol to a minor, 

16 at that time, would you check the ID?  When

17 you get arrested at the time, did you check

18 the person's ID?

19      A    [Through Interpreter] Yes.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

21           BY MR. SHIN:

22      Q    And how old he was when you checked
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1 ID?  Sir, when you checked the ID, how old was

2 he?

3      A    [Through Interpreter] 21 or 22.

4      Q    Okay, that's fine.  So you always

5 check the ID when you're selling to a client

6 his alcohol?

7      A    [Through Interpreter] Yes.

8           MR. SHIN:  That's all the questions

9 I have.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

11 Rivero, any cross?

12 CROSS EXAMINATION

13           BY MR. RIVERA:

14      Q    Yes.  Are you the only person at

15 your store who sells alcoholic beverages?

16      A    [Through Interpreter] He's the

17 person who sells alcohol.

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  The court

19 reporter can't hear you, Ms. Oh.  Can you say

20 that again more loudly?

21           THE INTERPRETER:  He's the only one

22 who sells alcohol in his business.
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1           BY MR. RIVERA:

2      Q    In the year 2011, was he the only

3 person who sold alcohol at Town Square

4 Gourmet?

5      A    (inaudible response)

6      Q    In the year 2012, was he the only

7 person who sold alcoholic beverages at Town

8 Square Gourmet?

9      A    [Through Interpreter] Yes.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Was that yes to

11 both 2011 and 2012?

12           THE INTERPRETER:  Both are, the

13 answer was yes.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

15           THE INTERPRETER:  The both answers

16 are yes.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

18           BY MR. RIVERA:

19      Q    Does he remember talking to

20 Investigator Lawson at Town Square Gourmet

21 this last, in 2012?  Investigator Lawson was

22 the last person to testify for me?
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1      A    [Through Interpreter] Yes.

2      Q    Yes?

3      A    [Through Interpreter] He remembers

4 he put that red sticker on his store.

5      Q    So he remembers talking to

6 Investigator Lawson?

7      A    [Through Interpreter]  Yes, yes,

8 yes.

9      Q    And he remembers Investigator Lawson

10 describing the way that driver's licenses look

11 for adults and for minors, right, the

12 different way that the licenses are vertical

13 or horizontal?

14      A    (inaudible response)

15      Q    He remembers Detective Lawson

16 telling him that?

17      A    [Through Interpreter] He explained

18 about the minors, the first license --

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Oh, you

20 need to speak louder.

21           THE INTERPRETER:  He explained, the

22 mister, the detective -- what was his name?
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1           BY MR. SHIN:

2      Q    Lawson.

3      A    [Through Interpreter] Lawson

4 explained the minor's driver's license are

5 different from the adults, and that he

6 explained if you're suspicious about the

7 driver's license, you need to question about

8 the name and everything.  He explain about all

9 of this.

10      Q    Okay.  I'm going to show you

11 Government Exhibit 3, okay.  This is the

12 identification of the minor who purchased

13 alcohol on February 18th at Town Square

14 Gourmet.  This identification is vertical,

15 isn't it?

16      A    [Through Interpreter] He didn't know

17 at that time.

18      Q    He didn't know what?

19      A    [Through Interpreter] At that time. 

20      Q    He didn't know what?

21      A    [Through Interpreter] About the

22 minor, the driver's license is different from
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1 the adults.

2      Q    This sale took place on February

3 18th, didn't it?

4      A    Yes.

5      Q    And Detective Lawson testified that

6 he spoke with Mr. Kim, he spoke with you on

7 February 17th, didn't he Mr. Kim?  The day

8 before the sale was made, wasn't it?

9      A    [Through Interpreter] He cannot the

10 remember, what day that Detective Lawson came,

11 but after he came, he checked every ID in

12 detail, in detail.

13      Q    This is the ID that he saw on

14 February 18th.  This is the ID that he

15 testified that he told Investigator Mathieson

16 that he checked this ID, and he also testified

17 that he said -- is there a response?

18      A    [Through Interpreter] He remember he

19 came, the detective came after the sale.

20      Q    Okay.  He also testified that he

21 checked the ID and that just now, he testified

22 that the person was 21-22, right?
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1      A    [Through Interpreter] Okay.  The

2 person who purchased the alcohol that day,

3 he's the only person who bought that.  He's

4 not the minor so he sold the alcohol.

5      Q    And how does he know he's not a

6 minor, because he looked at the date?

7           THE INTERPRETER:  He just said that

8 the DOB was the 1990, 1990.  So he's not

9 underaged.  That's why he sold him.

10           BY MR. RIVERA:

11      Q    And did you look at the person's

12 face?

13      A    [Through Interpreter] He couldn't

14 recognize this face.

15      Q    Okay.  Did he notice two big holes

16 punched in the ID?

17      A    [Through Interpreter] He couldn't

18 see that.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, what is

20 the answer?  I'm sorry.

21           THE INTERPRETER:  He couldn't see

22 the holes.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He couldn't see

2 the holes.

3           BY MR. RIVERA:

4      Q    Did he notice that the ID was

5 expired?

6      A    [Through Interpreter] He didn't see

7 the expiration date.  

8           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Shin, I would

9 appreciate it if you wouldn't be nodding.  I

10 don't know if you're signaling, but --

11           MR. SHIN:  No.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  But those kinds of

13 movements, generally we don't -- you have to

14 be careful that you're not coaching the

15 witness.  So please.

16           MR. SHIN:  Okay, I understand.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

18           MR. SHIN:  Sorry about that.

19           BY MR. RIVERA:

20      Q    This is a photograph that is

21 Government Exhibit 4.  It is the photograph of

22 the alcohol that the minors purchased on
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1 February 18th in his store.   

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is there an

3 answer?

4           THE INTERPRETER:  Yes.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay.

6           MR. RIVERO:  Do you sell packages

7 that look like this, that have water or orange

8 juice or anything other than alcohol inside of

9 them?

10           THE INTERPRETER:  His answer was  I

11 don't know.  He just sell the package of beer

12 from the manufacturer, and that's just sale. 

13 That's it.

14           BY MR. RIVERA:

15      Q    Well, do you think there was water

16 inside, what you sell?  What do you think it

17 is?  What do you think is inside?

18      A    Customer complain.  I try, I change

19 it.

20      Q    You have to answer my question.  My

21 question to you is what do you think is inside

22 this container that you sell?
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1      A    Beer.  I sell beer.

2      Q    Thank you.  You were arrested on

3 February 18th, weren't you?

4      A    Yes.

5      Q    Okay.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait.  I need

7 the answer.  Yes?

8           THE INTERPRETER:  Yes.

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

10           BY MR. RIVERA:

11      Q    What happened with your criminal

12 case?

13      A    [Through Interpreter] Police came to

14 his business.  Police asked him, you know,

15 what do you think the age on that ID, was that

16 so.  He answered 22.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry. 

18 What did you say?

19           THE INTERPRETER:  He answered the ID

20 on the person age is 22, and police said did

21 you check the ID that the ID was expired?  Mr.

22 Kim answered no.  
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1           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I'm sorry, what

2 did you say?  What did you say just now?

3           THE INTERPRETER:  He said who's

4 asked, did you know that the expiration date

5 was --

6           BY MR. RIVERA:

7      Q    Can I -- what happened in court?

8 That's my question.  What happened in court?

9      A    [Through Interpreter]

10           MR. SHIN:  Can I ask you something?

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have an

12 objection?

13           MR. SHIN:  Yes.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's your

15 objection?

16           MR. SHIN:  He don't understand what

17 question is right now.  We keep trying to

18 explain to him what happened at the time.  I

19 know the question is what the result of the

20 arrest is with the court.  Does he have to say

21 that though, what happened in court?

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does he have to
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1 say that?  Are you objecting to his answering?

2           MR. SHIN:  Yes.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  On what

4 grounds?

5           MR. SHIN:  Yes, is what happened in

6 the court is his question.  I would say does

7 he have to say what happened in court.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, unless you

9 have an objection that I can uphold.  So I'm

10 asking you on what basis.  You have to give me

11 a grounds for why he doesn't have to answer

12 that question.

13           MR. SHIN:  Yes.  We're talking about

14 he got sale to minor, and caught by ABRA case. 

15 I don't think we need really to talk about

16 what happened in the criminal case he got.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Madam Chair, I

18 might be able to resolve this.  Mr. Rivero,

19 are you asking Mr. Kim what occurred in court,

20 or what was the result of the court hearing,

21 what was the final result?

22           MR. RIVERO:  The final result
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1 really, of what happened.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  There's

3 an objection.  Would you respond to that

4 objection?

5           MR. SHIN:  On the basis of --

6 basically, we are talking about here as to why

7 he got sale to minor, and cases from the ABRA. 

8 So I don't think it's necessary to tell him

9 what happened.

10           MR. RIVERO:  I'm going to interpret

11 that as a relevancy question.

12           MR. SHIN:  Yes, thank you.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you asking

14 about a sale to minor conviction?

15           MR. RIVERO:  Correct.  I'm asking

16 about a sale to minor conviction, and my

17 interpretation is that the objection to the

18 question is on the basis of relevancy, because

19 this is an administrative proceeding, and that

20 thing over there about which I'm asking is a

21 criminal matter.  That's what I'm

22 understanding the objection to be.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, but can

2 you answer to the relevance?

3           MR. RIVERO:  Sure, absolutely.  It

4 is absolutely relevant, because in many of

5 these cases, and we routinely ask whether the

6 person who was cited was ultimately subject to

7 some sanction.  So in this case, he happens to

8 be the only person, according to his testimony

9 who sells.

10           In many cases you've got employees

11 who sell, and it is in fact relevant that a

12 court of law says --

13           MR. SHIN:  Who sold.

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait, you can't

15 answer.  Please don't interrupt, don't

16 interrupt him.

17           MR. RIVERO:  It is in fact relevant

18 that a court of law does say you sold to a

19 minor.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, and this

21 would also be public record, correct?

22           MR. RIVERO:  It is a public record,
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1 and not only that, but it goes to the burden

2 that the government has to meet.  I'm not here

3 to prove beyond a reasonable doubt.  I'm just

4 here to prove preponderance of the evidence.

5           If a court of law said you sold to a

6 minor, maybe it's more likely than not that he

7 sold to a minor.  

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

9 going to overrule the objection and have him

10 answer the question.  Ms. Oh, do you

11 understand what the question is?  You want to

12 repeat?  I think you should.

13           BY MR. RIVERA:

14      Q    Let me just withdraw the question. 

15 Was he convicted in court of selling to a

16 minor?

17      A    [Through Interpreter] 

18           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Madam Chair.

19           MR. RIVERO:  He was either found

20 guilty or not guilty by a judge or a jury. 

21 That's all this question is about.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's really yes
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1 or no.  Was he convicted or not convicted?

2           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

3 Yes, it was guilty.

4           MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  Okay.  No

5 further questions.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No further

7 questions.  Board questions.

8           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

9           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yeah.

10           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Shin, we just

11 talked about -- 

12           MP  It's Mr. Kim.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Kim.

14           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Kim, I'm sorry. 

15 Mr. Kim, we just talked about a court case

16 that Mr. Rivero asked you about.  You can

17 translate.  Other than that case, have you

18 ever been convicted of a crime?

19           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

20 No.

21           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Mr. Shin,

22 would you provide Mr. Kim with a copy of the
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1 ID badge?  Yes.  Mr. Kim, Mr. Shin's giving

2 you a copy of the ID badge that was presented

3 to us earlier.  This is exhibit, Government's

4 Exhibit No. 3.  On the night you were

5 arrested, this is the ID  -- we had testimony

6 that this is the ID badge that the young man

7 showed you.

8           The young man who purchased the

9 alcohol, is he this person who is pictured

10 here on this ID?  I'm asking Mr. Kim.  Is the

11 person who purchased the alcohol the person

12 who is pictured here?

13           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

14 He thought they are saying this picture and

15 the picture  of the man is the same as the

16 person who tried to buy the alcohol that day.

17           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Ask him to

18 turn this over.  Turn it over, yes.  The

19 person who purchased the alcohol, what did he

20 look like?

21           THE INTERPRETER:  You mean not in

22 the picture, the person who bought the
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1 alcohol?

2           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yeah, the person

3 who bought the alcohol.  What did he look

4 like?

5           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

6 Now he cannot remember.

7           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

8           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

9 He needs to handle more than 100 customers in

10 the day, so he cannot remember every single,

11 the faces of customer.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  But he just

13 testified that the person he sold to was this

14 person, that's pictured in the ID.  He

15 remembers that, but he can't describe the

16 person?  But now he tells me he can't remember

17 everybody.  

18           THE INTERPRETER:  I think he --

19           MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, please

20 translate.  So I will ask you again, are you

21 sure the person in this ID is the person you

22 sold to?
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1           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

2 He was not sure at that day, when he sold the

3 alcohol to him.  He wasn't sure.

4           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Mr. Kim, do

5 you have any difficulty recognizing whether or

6 not the person in an ID picture is the person

7 who's standing in front of you?  No, not this

8 one.  The question.  Do you have any

9 difficulty recognizing whether the person

10 you're selling to is the person in the ID that

11 they show you?

12           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

13 He couldn't recognize well, but after he get

14 educated from the detective, he try to check

15 well, yeah, ID of the person who purchase.

16           MEMBER ALBERTI:  So what did the

17 detective tell you that improved how you

18 identify people?

19           MR. SHIN:  It's too long to

20 understand and translate, because he's planted

21 with so many stuff.  When she translate, I

22 don't think it translate it to right
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1 direction.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You think he's

3 having trouble understanding the translation?

4           MR. SHIN:  Yes, because last

5 question, he had trouble identifying these

6 people, the picture to him.  He said yes, he

7 do, but now only check only age, which is date

8 of birth.  After since then when the detective

9 comes out, I start get, try to identify which

10 is minor or is not a minor.  That was his

11 answer, and then he keeps saying about --

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, let me --

13 when someone shows you an ID, do you look at

14 the picture?  Just yes or no, yes or no.  When

15 someone shows you an ID, do you look at the

16 picture?

17           THE WITNESS:  Yes.

18           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Do you look

19 at their face?

20           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

21 Yes.

22           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you tell if
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1 their face matches what's in the picture?

2           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

3 Yes.

4           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay, thank you. 

5 No further questions.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other Board

7 questions?  Mr. Jones.

8           MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

9 Chair.  When you look at an ID, what are you

10 looking for specifically on that ID, to

11 confirm that that individual is of the

12 appropriate age to purchase alcohol?

13           MR. SHIN:  That was not the question

14 she's translating.

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry, Mr.

16 Shin.  You have an objection?

17           MR. SHIN:  That's not what he meant

18 to say.  He said when you first time see the

19 ID, which  one you look at first?

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You mean first? 

21 What?  No.

22           MEMBER JONES:  No, that's not what I
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1 said.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think

3 his --

4           MR. SHIN:  What you are saying,

5 that's what you're saying, when you check the

6 ID?  I'm sorry, can you?  I just want to make

7 sure he has the right question.

8           MEMBER JONES:  When you review an

9 ID, what are the things that you look for on

10 that ID to confirm that that individual is of

11 the appropriate age to purchase alcohol?

12           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

13 He check the first of all, he check the DOB,

14 and he try to match the face, the face, the

15 person's face and the picture's face, and if

16 he feels suspicious, he just ask some

17 questions, name and everything.

18           MEMBER JONES:  So he said he checks

19 the date of birth?

20           THE INTERPRETER:  First.

21           MEMBER JONES:  First, then he looks

22 at the individual in front of him and compares
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1 it to the photograph of the individual on the

2 ID, and then if it looks suspicious, he then

3 asks questions?

4           THE INTERPRETER:  Yeah.

5           MEMBER JONES:  How does he make the

6 determination that it looks suspicious?

7           (Simultaneous speaking.)

8           MR. RIVERO:  Can I see those please? 

9 All of them.  All of them.

10           MR. SHIN:  Objection.  That's my --

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, just a

12 minute.

13           MR. SHIN:  Next time, when you have

14 a chance --

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you showing

16 -- you want to show --

17           MR. RIVERO:  You can show all of

18 them, but I need to see them first.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's correct. 

20 The other, the attorney needs to see what

21 you're going to show your witness.

22           MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm not sure Mr.
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1 Shin is entering them into evidence, is that

2 correct, Mr. Shin?

3           MR. SHIN:  No, no.

4           MEMBER ALBERTI:  You're not?

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  He is

6 showing them to him.

7           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well then he can't

8 see them.  He shouldn't be seeing them.  He

9 can't use them.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, he can,

11 yes he can.  Yes, he can, yes he can.

12           MEMBER ALBERTI:  You're right.  But

13 my point is --

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think

15 he's entered them into evidence.

16           MEMBER ALBERTI:  Absolutely right. 

17 But I'm not sure Mr. Shin wants to -- I don't

18 think Mr. Shin wants him to show them to us. 

19 I don't think he wants them to use them.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I think these

21 questions are so he can look at an ID and see

22 what he looks for.  Why are we going there,
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1 though?  Why do you want to this?

2           MEMBER JONES:  Because I want to

3 understand what his process is, and challenge

4 him on why it is there are so many violations

5 that he's been cited for that, if he has this

6 process and he follows it.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I thought he

8 was following it after the citation, though. 

9 That's what I thought.

10           MEMBER JONES:  Do you know that?

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  In fact, yeah,

12 that's what I've heard.

13           MEMBER JONES:  Is that's what you

14 know?  If that's what you know, and it's a

15 matter of record, then Iþll stop.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Lawson

17 showed them --

18           MEMBER JONES:  If you know that and

19 that's a matter of record, then I'll stop.

20           COURT REPORTER:  Are we on the

21 record right now?

22           (Laughter.)
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1           MEMBER JONES:  Iþm sorry, I have no

2 idea.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

4 okay.

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right,

6 wait.  I want to clarify something before we

7 proceed, because if this is in response to Mr.

8 Jones' question, and I want to just see where

9 we are on the facts, and it may or may not be

10 necessary to proceed in this direction at all. 

11 I don't know.

12           It's my understanding that we need a

13 chronology here, because I understand Mr. Kim

14 started looking at IDs differently from a date

15 forward.  So is that date, can we clarify that

16 date, you know, after Mr. Lawson showed him

17 how to look at IDs?

18           MR. RIVERO:  We don't even know if

19 the government has this.  If there's anything

20 going to the staff, we relied upon that.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand

22 that.
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1           MR. RIVERO:  I need to see it first.

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's correct. 

3 That's proper protocol.

4           MR. RIVERO:  To walk across to the

5 table, grab a bunch of stuff --

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whether we need

7 to --

8           MR. RIVERO:  I don't know what he

9 has.

10           MR. SHIN:  All right.  There was

11 only --

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That hasn't

13 gone to the stand yet, correct?

14           MR. SHIN:  Yeah.

15           MEMBER ALBERTI:  He has them.  He

16 has them in his possession.

17           MEMBER JONES:  He took them.

18           MEMBER ALBERTI:  He took them.

19           MR. RIVERO:  I don't know what he

20 has.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Would

22 you give those to your representative, please,
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1 Mr. Kim, so we don't have that issue.

2           MR. SHIN:  No, he doesn't have show

3 --  I suggest that Ms. Oh, when she asked the

4 question to him, say as "I" as "him."  You

5 don't "he say yes, I did."  That was our

6 understanding only, because she says "He say

7 this, he say."

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We understand

9 that.

10           MR. SHIN:  When you're properly

11 translating, when you translate somebody, what

12 I understand is you've to represent "I"

13 instead of "him," so I can understand.  

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Shin, I

15 think she's been doing this all along though,

16 and we understand what she means.  It's four

17 o'clock, and this hearing's already going a

18 little bit long.  So can we just clarify, so

19 that the question is in the right context, so

20 he understands it?

21           I understand -- could we clarify

22 that if Mr. Kim is talking about how he looks
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1 at IDs, does he look at them differently since

2 Mr. Lawson showed him how to look at IDs.

3           THE INTERPRETER:  You mean that he

4 discuss Mr. Jones' question?

5           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is

6 separate from Mr. Jones' question.  I just

7 want to get the context right first.  When Mr.

8 Kim is saying how he looks at IDs, is it

9 different how he looks at IDs, starting from

10 when Mr. Lawson told him how to look at IDs?

11           THE INTERPRETER:  That was your

12 question or --

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's my

14 question.  We'll get back to Mr. Jones in a

15 minute.

16           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

17 Here in the picture, he has a lot of hair, but

18 the person who purchased the beer or the

19 alcohol, he has no hair.  But he just kind of

20 judged okay, they are different.

21           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  My question is

22 does he look at it differently since Mr.
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1 Lawson taught him how to look?

2           THE INTERPRETER:  About the ID?

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, in

4 general.  Mr. Lawson -- well, I don't know,

5 Mr. Jones.  Do you mean before Mr. Lawson

6 talked to him or after?

7           MEMBER JONES:  You introduced that

8 into my line of questioning.  So I'm letting

9 you take over and finish whatever direction

10 you want to go in, and then I'll pick up

11 wherever you leave off.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm not

13 really sure this is an area that I need to

14 explore, but I just want to know what we're

15 talking about.  When he answers the question

16 "When I look at an ID, I look for the birth

17 date or whatever."  Is he talking about after

18 Mr. Lawson showed him how to look at an ID or

19 before?

20           THE INTERPRETER:  I'm sorry, I don't

21 understand.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones, do
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1 you have any interest in either one, before

2 the incident, before the violation, before the

3 violation?

4           MEMBER JONES:  I didn't have an

5 interest in either one before you interrupted

6 me.  So I don't have one now.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then I'm

8 not going to pursue this line of questioning,

9 because I don't have it.  I just wanted to try

10 to clarify what we're talking about.  But I

11 don't need to pursue it.  Let's just drop it,

12 so and if you want to come back to it later,

13 we can. 

14           MEMBER JONES:  I give up.  It's

15 yours.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

17 Then I just want to ask you some very short

18 questions, yes or no, date, whatever.  Was the

19 conviction in court, was it for sale to

20 minors?

21           THE INTERPRETER:  Before, you mean

22 after?
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Kim

2 testified that he was convicted in court.  I

3 just want to clarify, was that for sale to

4 minor?

5           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

6 Answer yes.

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what year

8 was that?

9           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter]

10 He cannot remember.  I can't remember.

11           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what, was

12 it in the District of Columbia?

13           THE WITNESS:  (inaudible response)

14           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Was it in the

15 last few years?  He can't remember which year. 

16 Was it in the last few years?

17           THE WITNESS:  [Through Interpreter] 

18 Yes.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank

20 you.  Any other Board questions?

21           (No response.)

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 159

1 other cross based on Board questions?  Any

2 other redirect based on Board questions?

3           (No audible response.)

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then now

5 you may be excused.  Thank you.

6           (Witness excused.)

7           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

8 witnesses for -- 

9           (No audible response.)

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  okay.  Then

11 that brings us to -- any redirect?  No.  Okay. 

12 That brings us to closing.  Mr. Rivero, do you

13 have a closing?

14           MR. RIVERO:  Yes, I do.

15           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16           MR. RIVERO:  Thank you.  Board

17 members, this case presents three questions

18 for you all.  If the answers to any of the

19 first two are in the affirmative, then you

20 have the third question.  The first question

21 is did the establishment, not necessarily Mr.

22 Kim, because the law doesn't require that any
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1 particular individual, but did the

2 establishment permit the sale to a minor on

3 February 18th, 2012?  That's the first

4 question.

5           I submit to you that the answer is

6 yes.  For that, we have the testimony of

7 Investigator Mathieson, who witnessed

8 Detective Carter witnessing the sale, who went

9 into the establishment and advised Mr. Kim

10 that he had conducted a sale with a minor,

11 through the translation of a Korean police

12 officer, as she testified.

13           At no point did Mr. Kim say that

14 that did not take place.  In fact, he signed

15 a form, as the investigator testified, of

16 having done so.  But if that is not enough,

17 Mr. Kim testified that he was in fact

18 convicted of that sale.  He testified when I

19 asked him myself, notwithstanding other

20 questions, other answers to the same question

21 he may have given.

22           But he was in fact convicted for a
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1 sale to minor, for the sale that took place on

2 this date.  So I submit to you that on the

3 basis of my burden, preponderance of the

4 evidence, the first question is met.  If the

5 Board has any more questions about it, that

6 conviction is a matter of public record and

7 can easily be discovered.

8           The second question is having sold

9 alcohol to the minor, did Mr. Kim take

10 reasonable precaution to ensure that the

11 person to whom he was selling alcohol, as of

12 age to purchase alcohol?  

13           Here again, I submit to you that the

14 weight of the evidence is in my favor, the

15 preponderance of the evidence.  It is more

16 likely that Mr. Kim did not take reasonable

17 precautions.

18           Now why is that?  You have heard

19 testimony from Investigator Mathieson about

20 what this ID looked like.  A copy of it is in

21 evidence in front of you.  The ID was expired. 

22 The law says this document is invalid.  I
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1 would submit to you very simply that it is not

2 reasonable to rely on something that the law

3 says is not valid.

4           We can go, we can just stop right

5 there.  But we'll go a little further.  A

6 mutilated ID should not typically be accepted

7 for proof of identification.  You have the

8 testimony of Investigator Lawson that the day

9 before the sale, he discussed with Mr. Kim how

10 to distinguish identification, whether they're

11 vertical or horizontal, and yet the fact that

12 this ID was vertical, all that Mr. Kim looked

13 at was the year, but two lines above that, the

14 ID was expired.  It says "Junior" right on

15 top.

16           It is not reasonable to accept that

17 identification, for proof that the person was

18 of age to purchase the alcohol.  Having

19 answered the first two questions in the

20 affirmative, because the weight of the

21 evidence favors the government, then we have

22 the third question that I mentioned, and that
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1 question is what is the proper penalty in this

2 case?

3           The Board's records will show that

4 the licensee does not have a prior violation

5 for a sale to minor.  Under the current law in

6 the District of Columbia, what that means is

7 that ordinarily, the licensee would walk away

8 with what's called a written warning.

9           But there is an exception in the law

10 that says if the licensee willfully sold to a

11 minor, then the licensee doesn't deserve that

12 written warning.  And now, I talk to you about

13 all this other evidence that I had introduced,

14 which doesn't have anything to do with the

15 sale on February 18th, but has a heck of a lot

16 do with this question of willfulness.

17           If it is the case that Mr. Kim is

18 the only person in 2011 and 2012 to sell

19 alcoholic beverages, you have heard an awful

20 lot of testimony by Maryland police officers

21 that minors were walking in there and buying

22 alcoholic beverages, without so much as having
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1 to show an identification.

2           It is not reasonable to suspect that

3 Mr. Kim cannot tell that he's selling to

4 people who are always of the appearance of an

5 adult.  He should have been asking for

6 identification.  You have an enormous period

7 of time of surveillance.  It's even made the

8 news, and Mr. Lawson made Mr. Kim aware that

9 it made the news.

10           And yet we are to believe, then,

11 that when Mr. Kim looked at the identification

12 and said "oh, 21," he didn't have in the back

13 of his head all of this experience of selling

14 alcohol.  Quite frankly, I submit to you that

15 Mr. Kim conveniently began to look at these

16 IDs when he was asked to do so by Mr. Lawson

17 the day before.

18           But the law imputes the

19 responsibility of an owner of a liquor store

20 to take precautions and to ask for ID, and for

21 a period of time this was not happening.  Mr.

22 Kim very well knew that minors were walking in
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1 here, and if he didn't have to ask for ID, he

2 didn't have to have anything in front of him

3 that said no, I guess I can't sell to this

4 person now.

5           So really, what we have here is a

6 bit of sort of willful recklessness, if you

7 will.  If I can get away with it, I will and

8 make a sale.  This might have been just one of

9 those cases too.  Given the history that has

10 been put into evidence, that has not been

11 contradicted, I don't think that the

12 appropriate penalty here is a simple written

13 warning.

14           On the basis of that position, I

15 would recommend a $5,000 penalty, and a

16 suspension of the license of ten days, all ten

17 of which to be served, and during that time

18 period, ten-day period of time, Mr. Kim get

19 some real serious training.  He can maybe get

20 some other people to help him out with the

21 sale of alcohol if there are any other

22 obstacles or issues identified with respect to 
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1 selling alcoholic beverages, and those people

2 can be appropriately trained.

3           Ten days is a good enough time to

4 probably do that.  So that day, that time

5 period can be certainly put to good use, so

6 that we don't have to have the kind of

7 phenomenon take place that would surprise

8 Maryland police officers of 18 and 20 year

9 experiences, who do this kind of work, which

10 is try to keep alcoholic beverages out of the

11 hands of minors.  Thank you very much.

12           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  Mr.

13 Shin.

14           MR. SHIN:  Yes.  Mr. Kim understand

15 that he had a problem with selling alcohol to

16 minors.  I first say he took, was expressed --

17 he haven't got see many foreigners working

18 together, is his experience.  So just a couple

19 of years he was being this business, and try

20 to survive with family and his life.

21           He cannot recognize, apparently he

22 cannot recognize people's age and face and
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1 driver's license.  This case was ever since

2 starting beginning when the media was

3 involved, Channel 9.  This case was bigger and

4 bigger.  When he questioned if I did a mistake 

5 of the police department, anybody can come in

6 and ask me why I did it.  Why did you have to

7 wait for six, seven, eight months to catch me? 

8 That's not fair.

9           There's so many liquor stores

10 outside.  When they, how do you prove the

11 liquor is mine without no receipt?  We

12 understand officers follow them out, on the

13 way to liquor store, while crossing in the

14 District area to Montgomery County borderline.

15

16           I understand officers say they

17 weren't out of my sight, but I understand one

18 person, he bought the alcohol for the minor. 

19 He get off the home in D.C., and basically he

20 bought -- he's 21 years old.  He bought

21 alcohol.  He went to a friend, hey, I'm cool. 

22 Give me 20 bucks for my commission and he come



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 168

1 out the car and left. 

2           And one person can drive across the

3 street in a car.  Oh, you're a minor.  You buy

4 illegally.  So what I'm trying to explain is

5 the liquor, the alcohol that was placed in the

6 first place, all after him.  Nobody can prove

7 it, number one.

8           Number two, they are only seeing it. 

9 They never had approached him that he sold

10 alcohol all over this entire incident.  He

11 understand, he made a mistake not looking at

12 the expired date.  He sees so many people

13 every day, and basically we have three years

14 congratulations letter from ABRA says he's

15 been a very nice store.

16           After since he got training by

17 detective, and since after the court he got a

18 guilty, which is first case, $250 fine and

19 probation.  Next court date, no, he can't do

20 that.

21           There's medias involved.  He have to

22 go to trial.  We want to plead guilty.  They



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 169

1 said no.  I mean if you see the court records,

2 they would say guilty, but somehow this report

3 says no, you've got to go to trial.  I mean

4 that was a big obligation.  We have a public

5 defender was there.  We don't understand that.

6           So the whole thing is kind of a set

7 up for Mr. Kim, because he don't understand

8 much English and he cannot identify person who

9 is older, younger.  I understand he sometimes

10 looks age or look at the age as old enough. 

11 So how do I determine it, to look in his face,

12 yes, but he says as foreigner, sometimes he

13 can't identify who's old and younger.

14           Can you identify me that I was 60

15 years old?  You can say I'm over 18, but you

16 can't explain -- he work for 27 years, work

17 for Koreans.  He don't speak English.  He only

18 pay  taxes, support his family, okay.  I mean

19 that's all they do, support his neighbor,

20 supplying nice fruit and what they need at

21 convenience store.

22           So he tries just living himself. 
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1 The only he had a mistake, probably do so he

2 sold to minors, like he checked ID.  The

3 detective went two times after incident, he

4 checked ID.  Officer told him no, his place

5 was the place to go.  There was no checked ID. 

6 But the fact is he checked ID two times after

7 incident happened.

8           So I don't understand in number one. 

9 I don't know why if the police see, they see

10 somebody doing something wrong, why do they

11 have to wait for eight years, I mean eight

12 weeks, and wait for the media to gather and

13 jump in it?  That's not fair to Mr. Kim.

14           Mr. Kim have this first offense, and

15 now he went to all the training and he got all

16 the certification.  That's basically by court

17 order, and he served two months voluntary

18 work, which is work for homeless people.  He

19 already have unfair trial, and he served $500

20 fine and two months, and he got two years'

21 probation.

22           Then this all come from media. 
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1 Media was there every single day.  His

2 apartment, his home, his business, even here, 

3 and try to everybody make not fair, try to get

4 him to close down.  Since evidence of this

5 happening, he was about 40 percent sales was

6 down, and now we got faced with $5,000, ten

7 day fine?  This is like shutting him down.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Shin?  

9           MR. SHIN:  I think that he should

10 get warning or small fine, with no -- I mean

11 he can't afford the closing date.  He do all

12 the training he did, and then he got -- after

13 that, he got training with the ID card.  He

14 got an ID machine in store,$1,000 he paid for

15 it.  So he put every effort to prevent not

16 happening.

17           So that's my statement, that no fine

18 and no closing of store, and he's got all this

19 evidence right here to provide he was nice

20 businessman, and do the clean thing from ABRA,

21 three years.  That's what I wanted to say.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's not in
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1 evidence right now.

2           MR. SHIN:  Okay.  Yes, on the

3 drinking age program.  

4           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, redirect?

5           MR. RIVERO:  Yes.  I mean, I'm not

6 really going to object, but I'm going to trust

7 that the Board understands that a lot of

8 statements were made in closing that were of

9 a testimonial nature.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Correct, right.

11           MR. RIVERO:  And it won't be

12 admitted as evidence, number one.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Correct.

14           MR. RIVERO:  And number two, I would

15 also hope that we all take seriously

16 statements like the Board is going to kill his

17 family, which is the statement that was just

18 made in closing, and I'm hoping it's hyperbole

19 or drama, but those kinds of statements are a

20 little concerning.

21           MR. SHIN:  That was my mistake.  I

22 just say if you have something to convicted
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1 that much, 5,000, ten days, the family will be

2 not survive.

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, we got

4 it, we got it.  All right.  I'm going to close

5 the record, then, of this case, unless there's

6 a certificate to be entered into evidence. 

7 No?  Okay.

8           MEMBER ALBERTI:  You can take

9 administrative notice.

10           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you have

11 something that you want to submit, Mr. Shin?

12           MR. SHIN:  No.

13           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any document

14 should be marked as evidence and offered into

15 evidence, that you want the Board to consider.

16

17           MR. SHIN:  Can do right now?

18           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, you made

19 reference to some certificate.  If you don't

20 want it in evidence --

21           MR. SHIN:  All I got is he caught

22 all the fake ID after the happening, and just
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1 he got  certification.  I can't use it?

2           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, it's up to

3 you.  I just make sure you didn't want it in

4 evidence, that you just wanted to refer to it?

5           MR. SHIN:  Yeah, uh-huh.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So then

7 the record is closed at this time.  Do the

8 parties want to file proposed findings and

9 conclusions of law or waive their right to do

10 so?

11           MR. RIVERO:  The government will

12 waive.  Indulgence.

13           (Off the record discussion between

14 government counsel and representative.)

15           MR. SHIN:  We're not submitting.

16           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You want

17 to waive your right as well?

18           MR. SHIN:  Yes ma'am.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Findings of

20 fact and conclusions of law.

21           MR. SHIN:  Uh-huh.

22           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  (off mic) Okay,
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1 thank you.  Okay.  Then that concludes this

2 case.  I'm just going to read the Open

3 Meetings Act, reflections for our deliberation

4 on it.

5           As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

6 Beverage Control Board for the District of

7 Columbia, and in accordance with Section 405

8 of the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

9 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting 

10 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from

11 our counsel on Case No. 12-251-00107, Town

12 Square Gourmet, per Section 405(b)(4) of the

13 Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and

14 deliberating upon this case, for the reasons

15 cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open

16 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.  Is there a

17 second?

18           MEMBER BROOKS:  Second.

19           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks has

20 seconded the motion.  I'll take a roll call

21 vote.  Mr. Brooks.

22           MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 176

1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti.

2           MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree. 

3           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Miller agrees. 

4 Mr. Silverstein.

5           MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

6           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones.

7           MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

8           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The vote is 5-

9 0-0, the motion passes and I hereby give

10 notice that the ABC Board will hold a closed

11 meeting in the ABC Board conference room

12 today, pursuant to the Open Meetings Amendment

13 Act of 2010.  That does conclude this case. 

14 Thank you very much.

15           MR. RIVERO:  I need a break before

16 the next hearing.

17           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You need a

18 break before the next hearing?

19           MR. RIVERO:  Yes.

20           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Five

21 minutes?  How much do you need?  Ten minutes?

22           MR. RIVERO:  Ten minutes is good.
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1           CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

2 right. 

3           (Whereupon, at 4:26 p.m., the

4 hearing was concluded.)
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